

Graduate Theses, Dissertations, and Problem Reports

2020

Stable aggregate dynamics and carbon storage in acidified forest soils: Influence of atmospheric deposition and conifer conversion at the Fernow Experimental Forest

J E. Kemner jek0032@mix.wvu.edu

Follow this and additional works at: https://researchrepository.wvu.edu/etd

Part of the Forest Management Commons, and the Other Forestry and Forest Sciences Commons

Recommended Citation

Kemner, J E., "Stable aggregate dynamics and carbon storage in acidified forest soils: Influence of atmospheric deposition and conifer conversion at the Fernow Experimental Forest" (2020). *Graduate Theses, Dissertations, and Problem Reports.* 7688. https://researchrepository.wvu.edu/etd/7688

This Thesis is protected by copyright and/or related rights. It has been brought to you by the The Research Repository @ WVU with permission from the rights-holder(s). You are free to use this Thesis in any way that is permitted by the copyright and related rights legislation that applies to your use. For other uses you must obtain permission from the rights-holder(s) directly, unless additional rights are indicated by a Creative Commons license in the record and/ or on the work itself. This Thesis has been accepted for inclusion in WVU Graduate Theses, Dissertations, and Problem Reports collection by an authorized administrator of The Research Repository @ WVU. For more information, please contact researchrepository@mail.wvu.edu.

Stable aggregate dynamics and carbon storage in acidified forest soils: Influence of atmospheric deposition and conifer conversion at the Fernow Experimental Forest

J. E. Kemner

Thesis submitted to the Davis College of Agriculture, Natural Resources and Design at West Virginia University

in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

Master of Science in Forest Resources Ecology and Management

Charlene N. Kelly, PhD., Chair Mary Beth Adams, PhD. Louis M. McDonald, PhD. William T. Peterjohn, PhD.

Department of Forestry and Natural Resources

Morgantown, West Virginia 2020

Keywords: Fernow Experimental Forest, acidic deposition, organic matter, mycorrhizal association, soil aggregation, nitrogen cycling, forest soils, vegetation conversion, Norway spruce Copyright 2020 J. Kemner

ABSTRACT

Stable aggregate dynamics and carbon storage in acidified forest soils: Influence of atmospheric deposition and conifer conversion at the Fernow Experimental Forest

J. E. Kemner

Understanding anthropogenic changes to forested ecosystems is crucial to appropriately manage forests for overall ecosystem health, soil quality, water quality, and carbon (C) sequestration potential. This research explored the effects of ecosystem change caused by increased atmospheric nitrogen (N) deposition and stand conversion from mixed-species hardwood to monoculture Norway spruce. Research activities for this thesis occurred in three experimental watersheds at the USDA Forest Service Fernow Experimental Forest (FEF), West Virginia, USA. I measured soil aggregation and organic matter (OM) content in a paired watershed study to investigate the influence of forest fertilization in Watershed 3 at FEF, a native hardwood forest that was clear-cut concluding in 1969 and has received 35 kg nitrogen (N) as (NH₄)₂SO₄ fertilizer per year since 1989. Results were compared to those from Watershed 7 at FEF, a natural hardwood regrowth following clear cut harvest concluding in 1969, which is considered an appropriate reference for this study. Furthermore, I compared the results from Watershed 7 to nearly adjacent Watershed 6, which was converted to a monoculture of Norway spruce (Picea abies) following clearcut harvest, and planting in 1973. Both watersheds were maintained barren via herbicide from 1967 to 1969. In Watersheds 6 and 7, I also quantified select ecosystem pools of C and N, including vegetation biomass, forest floor, and mineral soil to create an ecosystem budget for C and N. Long-term atmospheric deposition and stream export of nitrate (NO₃-N) were also quantified. Soil from both the fertilized watershed and the spruce watershed demonstrated dispersion of macro-aggregates and greater weight in the <53 µm soil aggregate size class – unassociated clay particles or free microaggregates relative to the reference watershed, which was associated with lower soil pH. Soil from the reference watershed has greater aggregate weight in the macro-aggregate size classes (between 250 - 2000 µm), and in the B-horizon, greater organic matter (OM) content in macroaggregates. Soil from the fertilized watershed exhibits greater intra-aggregate OM beneath arbuscular mycorrhizal-associated (AM) tree species with labile litter, while soil in the reference watershed contains more intra-aggregate OM beneath ectomycorrhizal-associated (ECM) tree species. The spruce watershed conversion has significantly impacted N cycling, as system atmospheric inputs of NO₃-N are equal, yet streamflow exports from Watershed 6 are negligible, and spruce soil inorganic N content is more than 5 times lower relative to that of the reference watershed. In the A-horizon soil in the spruce watershed, microbially-active C is significantly lower, measured as permanganate oxidizable carbon (POXC). As many parts of the world have been exposed to long-term atmospheric deposition of N and sulfur (S)-based compounds and been converted to coniferous planted forests, further study to determine how these systems will respond to our changing global climate is necessary.

Table of Contents

Chapter 1. Introduction	
References	4
Chapter 2. Fertilization and tree species influence on stable aggregate dy	namics in forest soil 7
Abstract	7
Introduction	7
Tree species influence on aggregation:	8
Acidity and ionic composition influence on aggregation:	9
Methods	
Site description	
Soil sample collection	
Water-stable aggregate and organic matter analyses	
Results	
Clay mineralogy	
Bulk soil OM, pH, and POXC by watershed and species	
Total sand-free aggregate weight	
Aggregate-associated organic matter	
Mycorrhizal fungal effects on aggregate sand-free weight distribution	
Mycorrhizal fungal effects on aggregate-associated OM	
Relationship between microaggregate proportion and pH or POXC	
Discussion	15
Bulk soil OM, pH and POXC	
Aggregate weight	
Aggregate-associated organic matter	
Relationship between pH, POXC, and micro-aggregate size fraction	
Conclusions	19
References	
Figures	25
Chapter 3. Carbon and nitrogen budgets in two Fernow Experimental Fo	vrest watersheds:
Influence of plantea Norway spruce	
Abstract	32
Introduction and Background	32
Methods	34
Site description	34
Soil and forest floor collection	
Atmospheric deposition and stream export of NO ₃ -N	
Above-ground and below-ground biomass and C and N pools	
Soil C and N pools	
Data Analysis	
Results	

Soil and forest floor C and N pools	
Tree biomass pools	
Atmospheric inputs and stream exports	
N mineralization and inorganic N	
Aggregate size distribution, OM, and POXC	
Discussion	
Soil and forest floor C and N pools	
Biomass	
Soil inorganic N	
Atmospheric deposition and stream export of NO ₃ -N	
Aggregate weight and OM distribution and POXC	
Conclusion	42
References	42
Figures	49
Chapter 4	57
Conclusions	57

Stable aggregate dynamics and carbon storage in acidified forest soils: Influence of atmospheric deposition and conifer conversion at the Fernow Experimental Forest

Chapter 1. Introduction

Significant areas of forest soils acidify as a result of natural and anthropogenic influences. Natural sources of soil acidification include acidic parent material, abundant rainfall, and vegetation such as conifers. Some of the more profound mechanisms of anthropogenic acidification are via addition of outside material and induced species change. Both of these are notable impacts to the Appalachian forests of the eastern United States, which has experienced extensive atmospheric acidic deposition of nitrogen (N) and sulfur (S) from air pollution, and conversion of native hardwood forests to planted conifer forests. These large-scale landscape influences have various impacts on ecosystem dynamics, including changes to carbon dynamics, nutrient cycling, and physical structure of the underlying soils.

Due to prevailing wind patterns, pollution from more western states such as Ohio, Indiana, and Illinois is carried eastward towards the Appalachian Mountains, where much of it then is captured in rainfall and deposited on the western side of the mountains due to the orographic effect (Smith 1979). Before the Clean Air Act of 1970, and its subsequent revisions in 1977 and 1990, significant amounts of sulfate $(SO_4)^{2-}$ – formed by the oxidation of sulfur dioxide (SO_2) – and nitrate $(NO_3)^-$ – formed by oxidation of nitrogen dioxide (NO_2) , which itself is formed by nitric oxide (NO) released by high temperature combustion of fossil fuels (Kinugawa et al. 2011) – fell on the forests of the Appalachian Mountains via dry deposition and precipitation. These depositions not only influence N and S dynamics in the ecosystems they encounter, but the rain carrying them is also reduced in pH, to the point that the most severe acid rain recorded in the United States was in Wheeling, WV with a pH of 1.5 (Chrzan et al. 1989; Tietenberg 1989). Ecosystems have been exposed to both elevated nutrient deposition and reduced pH, resulting in increased growth (Thomas et al. 2010) and soil acidification (Grennfelt and Hultberg 1986); and in some cases, enhanced storage of below-ground C (Frey et al. 2014; Zak et al. 2019).

Another common anthropogenic impact is species conversion, particularly conversion of native hardwood to coniferous stands, which can also alter forest and soil biogeochemistry, including acidification of soil and water draining the system and altered nutrient availability. Planted forests make up 11% (22 million hectares) of total US forest timberland (Stanturf and Zhang 2003) and in the South of the United States, the 14 million hectares of loblolly pine (*Pinus taeda*) makes up ~50% of the world's industrial planted forest. Coniferous trees generally have more recalcitrant litter (e.g. high carbon:nitrogen (C:N) ratio) and more organic acid exudation from roots and associated fungi than deciduous hardwood trees (Reich et al. 2005; Yeung et al. 2019) which can slow nitrification and decomposition rates of the litter layer and underlying humus material. This acidification and altered nutrient cycling influences ecosystem C dynamics, soil organic matter (SOM) turnover, and storage.

Soil plays an important role in global C management, containing approximately 1500 Pg of organic C, twice the amount of C in the atmosphere (Smith 2004), therefore, a more complete understanding of soil processes is paramount to managing our global C budget. As soils continue to be influenced by anthropogenic changes to ecosystems, if we are to effectively predict

ecosystem C dynamics, a more complete mechanistic understanding of C storage and flux is needed.

Soil aggregation is an important indicator of soil health and is integral to physical protection of soil C. Soil aggregates give soils stability, maintain healthy pore volume and size variability – which then maintain air and water exchange, and ensures that the soil is a sufficient substrate for plant root development, water infiltration and storage, and microbial habitat. There are three main processes that form soil aggregates: bacteria and fungi binding soil particles; gelatinous organic materials holding particles together, and clay particle adherence and binding resulting in larger particle entrapment. This clay particle adherence can be caused by the formation of organo-mineral composites or the differing isoelectric points of iron oxides and clay minerals, resulting in positive and negative charges (respectively) and adherence (Martin et al. 1995; Pochet et al. 2007). Within larger soil aggregates, soil C is protected physically from bacterial degradation (Elliott 1986; Plante and McGill 2002; Mikha and Rice 2004). This protected C is especially important for soil C sequestration potential, and the strength of the aggregate against dispersion forces determine a soil's efficacy as a C sink.

Acidification of soil systems may alter aggregation forces in multiple ways, including changes to microbial activity and the amount and chemistry of organic byproducts (Alexander 1980; Power et al. 2000), changes in pH-dependent charges on mineral surfaces, or through dispersion processes associated with particular cations. For example, with accumulation of NH4⁺ and H⁺, soil aggregation may be reduced due to dispersion of soil colloids (Haynes and Naidu 1998; Boix-Fayos et al. 2001; Bronick and Lal 2005) due to displacement of Ca²⁺ from clay particles and reduction of microorganism activity. A loss of aggregation capacity is then related to a decline in soil C storage potential as C can no longer be physically protected within large macro-aggregates. Additionally, dominant tree species may further alter forest soil aggregation processes, with a potential influence on aggregation dynamics derived from differences in lability and decomposition of plant litter (Chan et al. 2001), which has been linked to tree mycorrhizal fungal association (arbuscular mycorrhizal (AM) or ectomycorrhizal (ECM) fungi) (Chapman et al. 2006; Cotrufo et al. 2013; Midgley et al. 2015; Craig et al. 2018). ECM-associated species are associated with more recalcitrant leaf litter and slower decomposition rates relative to AM-associated tree species (Chapman et al. 2006; Pritsch and Garbay 2011), resulting in lower production of microbial byproducts for organo-mineral binding processes to occur.

The research activities described in this thesis occurred within three watersheds at the Fernow Experimental Forest (FEF), managed by the USDA Forest Service, in Parsons, WV, USA. Watershed 3 (WS3) is a nearly 50-year-old forest that has received long-term fertilization of 35 kg N ha⁻¹ yr⁻¹ in the form of $(NH_4)_2SO_4$ as aerial deposition three times a year since 1989 after undergoing clearcut harvests in sections, the last being in 1972. Vegetation in Watershed 6 (WS6) was converted to a monoculture of Norway spruce in 1973 following forest harvest concluded in 1967 and maintained with herbicide treatment in 1977 and 1980. Watershed 7 (WS7) is considered the reference watershed for both studies presented in this thesis, allowed to regrow to a native mixed hardwood stand after being clearcut in sections from 1963-1967 and maintained barren with herbicide from 1967 to 1969. Forest vegetation in WS7 was allowed to naturally regenerate to native hardwood species following forest harvest concluding in 1967.

In Chapter two of this thesis, I explored how atmospheric deposition of N and S has altered soil aggregate weight distribution, aggregate-associated OM, and microbially-active C in soil from WS3 and WS7 at FEF. Additionally, the influence of four dominant tree species on aggregation dynamics was investigated and compared between watersheds. Soil aggregation was measured from A- and B-horizons in soil across watersheds tree species. Results were then linked to mycorrhizal fungal association, measures of microbially-active C, and soil pH.

In particular, I addressed the following questions:

- How does long-term fertilization with ammonium sulfate affect soil aggregate weight and size class distribution, and the distribution of intra-aggregate OM storage within macro-and micro-aggregates?
- How do tree species and fungal associations influence aggregation capacity and the distribution of intra-aggregate OM?
- How will long-term fertilization with ammonium sulfate alter the aggregation dynamics influenced by differing tree species and fungal associations?

I hypothesized that 1) fertilization negatively affects soil aggregation capacity and a greater proportion of soil C will remain un-associated with mineral soil (POM); 2) AM-associated tree species promote greater aggregation and greater amounts of C in the micro-aggregate size classes than ECM-associated species; and 3) aggregates in soil influenced by AM tree species will be more sensitive to acidification than those influenced by ECM tree species because aggregates are formed by microbial by-products of decomposition.

Results of this study indicated that soil from the fertilized WS3 experienced dispersion of macroaggregates and dominance in the micro-aggregate size fraction (53-250 μ m) and soil particles <53 μ m. Additionally, OM content in the macro-aggregate size class was depleted in soil in WS3, especially in sub-surface soil. These effects were related to both lower soil pH and greater fraction of microbially-active C. AM-associated species (specifically black cherry with more easily decomposable litter) produced greater soil aggregation and aggregate-associated OM in WS3, while ECM-associated species produced greater aggregation and aggregate-associated OM in WS7. We hypothesize these soil aggregate dynamics may be due to increased mycorrhizal activity in WS3, due to influence on the plant-fungi relationship induced by the increased N availability.

In chapter three of this thesis, I explored the influence of a nearly 50-year-old stand conversion of WS6 from native Appalachian hardwoods to a monoculture of Norway spruce on select pools of ecosystem C and N. I measured and compared the C and N content in soil, forest floor, and tree biomass; long-term atmospheric deposition and stream NO₃-N export; the distribution of aggregates and aggregate-associated organic matter; and inorganic N and oxidizable C to values from the reference WS7. Values quantified here are compared to values measured twelve years prior and reported in Kelly (2010).

In particular, I addressed the following questions:

- After 50 years of contrasting vegetative influence, how do C and N pools in vegetation biomass, forest floor, and mineral soils compare between WS6 and WS7?
- How is N mineralization in soil related to long-term divergent values of stream NO₃-N export between the two watersheds?
- How do C and N pool sizes compare to previous measurements 12 years ago?

I hypothesized that 1) relative to WS7, WS6 would still exhibit lower amounts of C and N in below-ground biomass and in mineral soil after 50 years of contrasting vegetative influence; and 2) relative to WS7, there would be a lower inorganic N flux in spruce-influenced soils, leading to accumulating C and N pool sizes in the forest floor and lower pool sizes in the mineral soil, ultimately resulting in low NO₃–N export to the stream.

Results of this study indicate that, compared to the previous assessment of C and N dynamics in these two watersheds, WS6 is accruing C at an accelerated rate relative to WS7 and ecosystem C pools are now approximately equal between watersheds. This implies that in the early stages of forest growth, a hardwood forest may store more C than a conifer forest, but as the forests age, the rate of C storage of the conifer increases more rapidly than the hardwood forest. However, ecosystem N is still somewhat lower in WS6. With calculation of the atmospheric inputs and stream export of NO₃-N, we are still unable to account for the large long-term discrepancy of N export from the two watersheds. Spruce vegetation has also altered soil aggregation, where soil in WS6 is dominated by micro-aggregate size classes and intra-aggregate OM is reduced relative to soil from the hardwood watershed, likely due to lower soil pH and the recalcitrant litter derived from spruce.

References

Alexander, M. 1980. Effects of acidity on microorganisms and microbial processes in soil. In *Effects of acid precipitation on terrestrial ecosystems* (pp. 363-374). Springer, Boston, MA.

Barker, A. V., Stratton, M. L., & Rechcigl, J. E. (2000). Soil and By-Product Characteristics that Impact the Beneficial Use of By-Products. *Land Application of Agricultural, Industrial, and Municipal By-Products*, 6, 169-213.

Boix-Fayos, C., Calvo-Cases, A., Imeson, A. C., & Soriano-Soto, M. D. (2001). Influence of soil properties on the aggregation of some Mediterranean soils and the use of aggregate size and stability as land degradation indicators. *Catena*, 44(1), 47-67.

Bronick, C. J., and Lal, R. (2005). Soil structure and management: a review. *Geoderma*, 124(1-2), 3-22.

Chapman, S. K., Langley, J. A., Hart, S. C., & Koch, G. W. (2006). Plants actively control nitrogen cycling: uncorking the microbial bottleneck. *New Phytologist*, *169*(1), 27-34.

Chrzan, K. L., Andino, J. M., & Twarowski, R. (2001, September). Effects of acid rain on outdoor insulators. In *International Conference on Advances in Processing Testing and Application of Dielectric Materials APTADM, Wroclaw* (pp. 212-216).

Cotrufo, M. F., Wallenstein, M. D., Boot, C. M., Denef, K., and Paul, E. (2013) The Microbial Efficiency-Matrix Stabilization (MEMS) framework integrates plant litter decomposition with soil organic matter stabilization: do labile plant inputs form stable soil organic matter? *Global Change Biology*, *19*(4), 988-995.

Craig, M. E., Turner, B. L., Liang, C., Clay, K., Johnson, D. J., & Phillips, R. P. (2018). Tree mycorrhizal type predicts within-site variability in the storage and distribution of soil organic matter. *Global change biology*, *24*(8), 3317-3330.

Diochon, A., Kellman, L., and Beltrami, H. (2009) Looking deeper: An investigation of soil carbon losses following harvesting from a managed northeastern red spruce (Picea rubens Sarg.) forest chronosequence. *For Ecol Manage 257*(2): 413-420.

Elliott, E. T. (1986) Aggregate Structure and Carbon, Nitrogen, and Phosphorus in Native and Cultivated Soils 1. *Soil science society of America journal*, *50*(3), 627-633.

Grennfelt, P., & Hultberg, H. (1986). Effects of nitrogen deposition on the acidification of terrestrial and aquatic ecosystems. *Water, Air, and Soil Pollution, 30*(3-4), 945–963.

Guo, L. B., and Gifford, R. M. (2002) Soil carbon stocks and land use change: a meta-analysis. *Global Change Biology* 8(4):345-360.

Haynes, R., and Naidu, R. (1998) Influence of lime, fertilizer and manure applications on soil organic matter content and soil physical conditions: a review. *Nutrient Cycling in Agroecosystems* 51(2), 123-137.

Kelly, C., Schoenholtz, S., & Adams, M. B. (2011). Contrasts in carbon and nitrogen ecosystem budgets in adjacent Norway spruce and Appalachian hardwood watersheds in the Fernow Experimental Forest, West Virginia. *In: Medley, CN; Patterson, Glenn; Parker, MJ, eds. Observing, studying and managing for change--Proceedings of the fourth interagency conference on research in the watersheds. Scientific Investigations Rep. 2011-5169. Reston, VA: US Department of Interior, Geological Survey: 121-126.* (pp. 121-126).

Kinugawa, T., Enami, S., Yabushita, A., Kawasaki, M., Hoffmann, M. R., & Colussi, A. J. (2011). Conversion of gaseous nitrogen dioxide to nitrate and nitrite on aqueous surfactants. *Physical Chemistry Chemical Physics*, *13*(11), 5144-5149.

Kochenderfer, J. N. (2006). Fernow and the Appalachian hardwood region. In *The Fernow* watershed acidification study (pp. 17-39). Springer, Dordrecht.

Martin, J. P., Martin, W. P., Page, J. B., Raney, W. A., & De Ment, J. D. (1955). Soil aggregation. In *Advances in Agronomy* (Vol. 7, pp. 1-37). Academic Press.

Midgley, M. G., Brzostek, E., & Phillips, R. P. (2015). Decay rates of leaf litters from arbuscular mycorrhizal trees are more sensitive to soil effects than litters from ectomycorrhizal trees. *Journal of Ecology*, *103*(6), 1454-1463.

Mikha, M. M., & Rice, C. W. (2004). Tillage and manure effects on soil and aggregateassociated carbon and nitrogen. *Soil Science Society of America Journal*, 68(3), 809-816.

Plante, A. F., and McGill, W. B. (2002). Soil aggregate dynamics and the retention of organic matter in laboratory-incubated soil with differing simulated tillage frequencies. *Soil and Tillage Research*, 66(1), 79-92.

Pochet, G., Van der Velde, M., Vanclooster, M., & Delvaux, B. (2007). Hydric properties of high charge, halloysitic clay soils from the tropical South Pacific region. *Geoderma*, *138*(1-2), 96-109.

Pritsch, K., & Garbaye, J. (2011). Enzyme secretion by ECM fungi and exploitation of mineral nutrients from soil organic matter. *Annals of Forest Science*, 68(1), 25–32.

Reich, P. B., Oleksyn, J., Modrzynski, J., Mrozinski, P., Hobbie, S. E., Eissenstat, D. M., Chorover, J., Chadwick, O. A., Hale, C. M. & Tjoelker, M. G. (2005). Linking litter calcium, earthworms and soil properties: a common garden test with 14 tree species. *Ecology letters*, *8*(8), 811-818.

Smith, R. B. (1979). The influence of mountains on the atmosphere. In *Advances in geophysics* (Vol. 21, pp. 87-230). Elsevier.

Solomon, D., Lehmann, J., Kinyang, J., Amelung, W., Lobe, I., Pell, A., Riha, S., Ngoze, S., Verchot, L., Mbugua, D., Skjemstad, J., and Schafer, T. (2007) Long-term impacts of anthropogenic perturbations on dynamics and speciation of organic carbon in tropical forest and subtropical grassland ecosystems. *Global Change Biology* 13(2): 511-530.

Tietenberg, T. H. (1989). Acid rain reduction credits. Challenge, 32(2), 25-29.

Thomas, R. Q., Canham, C. D., Weathers, K. C., & Goodale, C. L. (2010). Increased tree carbon storage in response to nitrogen deposition in the US. *Nature Geoscience*, *3*(1), 13-17.

Yeung, A. C., Kreutzweiser, D. P., & Richardson, J. S. (2019). Stronger effects of litter origin on the processing of conifer than broadleaf leaves: A test of home-field advantage of stream litter breakdown. *Freshwater Biology*, *64*(10), 1755-1768.

Zinn, Y. L., Resck, D. V. S., and da Silva, J. E. (2002) Soil organic carbon as affected by afforestation with Eucalyptus and Pinus in the Cerrado region of Brazil. *Forest Ecology and Management 166*(1-3): 285-294.

Chapter 2. Fertilization and tree species influence on stable aggregate dynamics in forest soil

Abstract

Aggregation and structure play key roles in water-holding capacity and stability of soils and are important for the physical protection and storage of soil carbon (C). Forest soils are an important sink of ecosystem C, though capacity to store C may be disrupted by elevated atmospheric deposition of nitrogen (N) and sulfur (S) compounds by dispersion of soil aggregates via acidification or altered microbial activity. Furthermore, dominant tree species and the lability of litter they produce can influence aggregation processes. We measured water-stable aggregate size distribution and aggregate-associated organic matter (OM) content in soils from two watersheds and beneath four hardwood species at the USDA Forest Service Fernow Experimental Forest in West Virginia, USA where one watershed has received (NH₄)₂SO₄ fertilizer since 1989 and one is a reference/control of similar stand age. Bulk soil OM, pH, and permanganate oxidizable carbon (POXC) were also measured. Fertilized soil exhibited decreased macro-aggregate formation and a greater proportion of smaller micro-aggregates or unassociated clay minerals, particularly in mineral soil. This shift in aggregation processes to soil more dominated by the smallest ($<53 \mu m$) fraction is associated with both acidification (soil pH) and increased microbially-processed C (POXC) in fertilized soil. Intra-aggregate OM was also depleted in the fertilized soil (52% less OM in 53-2000 µm fraction), most strongly in subsurface B-horizon soil. We also document that tree species can influence soil aggregation, as soil beneath species with more labile litter contained greater OM in the micro-aggregate size class (<250 µm), especially in the fertilized watershed, while species with more recalcitrant litter promoted greater OM in the macro-aggregate size classes (500-2000 µm) in the reference watershed. Long-term fertilization, and likely historic atmospheric deposition, of forest soils has weakened macro-aggregation formation, with implications for soil stability and storage of below-ground C.

Introduction

Soil aggregation is an important indicator of soil health. The process of aggregation results in consolidation of soil particles into peds and increased pore size variability. With a wide variety of pore sizes (micro- and macropores), air and water exchange are more quickly facilitated, and plant roots more easily penetrate through the soil profile. Additionally, pore size variability regulates and restricts soil organism movement, as well as the water needed for biological function (Elliott and Coleman 1988). Martin et al. (1955) describes three aggregate-forming processes: 1) bacteria and fungi binding particles together; 2) gelatinous organic materials hold particles together; 3) clay particles cohere either due to organo-mineral interactions or flocculation around iron-oxides and entrap larger particles. All three of these processes, and their interplay, determine the distribution of macro- vs micro-aggregates in soil. These processes has been well-studied more recently to define macro-aggregates (>250 µm) as being made up of a conglomeration of smaller microaggregates (<250 µm), as well as particulate organic matter (OM), fungal hyphae, organic binding agents, and pore space (Tisdall and Oades 1982; Elliott 1986; Jastrow and Miller 1997; Six et al. 2000). The process of aggregation can also result in positive feedback, with mycorrhizal and other fungi able to grow in macroaggregate pore spaces (Miller and Jastrow 2000). In contrast, microaggregates provide habitat space for up to 70% of soil bacterial species (Ranjard et al. 2000; Wilpiszeski et al. 2019). Within aggregates, especially micro-aggregates, soil carbon (C) is also physically protected from bacterial decomposition through strong organo-mineral interactions

with polyvalent cations (Elliott 1986; Plante and McGill 2002; Mihka and Rice 2004), rendering what is referred to as stabilized soil organic C (SOC). This protected C is especially important for C sequestration, as the strength of aggregation and the stability of aggregate-associated SOC determines the efficacy of the soil as a C sink (Lynch and Bragg 1985). Differing factors, including biological influences, soil parent material, degree of weathering and clay minerology, and soil acidity and ionic composition can all affect aggregation of soil particles.

The clay minerology of soil, specifically the proportion of 2:1 clays (such as montmorillonite or vermiculite) relative to proportion of 1:1 clays (kaolinite or serpentine), significantly alters the soil aggregation mechanism and capacity. In systems with limited C inputs, 1:1 clays tend to form more stable macro-aggregates, while in systems with greater C input, 2:1 clays tend to form more stable macro-aggregates (Denef et al. 2002). This is due to the negative charges of organic matter (OM) and clay particles being concurrently bound to charged cations, while 1:1 clays can have both positive and negative charges, and are more readily mineral-bound (Tombácz et al. 2004). 2:1 clays have greater specific surface area and cation exchange capacity (CEC), leading to stronger aggregation forces at mineral surfaces (Hepper et al. 2006), while 1:1 clays have relatively lower CEC values and less aggregation capacity. Finally, 2:1 clays also have a permanent surface charge (usually net negative) that is not influenced by soil pH conditions, while 1:1 clays have a pH-dependent net surface charge (Denef et al. 2002). In acidic soils, soils made up of predominantly 1:1 clays are expected to exhibit less aggregation capacity than would occur in higher pH soil due to changes in surface charge capacity, whereas 2:1 clays likely would not exhibit changes in aggregate formation as a function of acidification (Tombácz et al. 2004).

Tree species influence on aggregation:

Soil aggregation may be altered by biological influences such as soil microbial biomass and activity, as well as characteristics of tree species. Disparities in the mineral association of soil C between arbuscular mycorrhizae (AM-) associated species and ectomycorrhizal mycorrhizae (ECM-) associated species have been demonstrated due to differences in litter composition and lability, as well as differences in the soil microbial community (Chapman et al. 2006; Cotrufo et al. 2013; Midgley et al. 2015; Craig et al. 2018). ECM-associated species tend to have "closed" nutrient cycles, in which leaf litter is made up of relatively recalcitrant and high C:nitrogen (N) ratio materials, resulting in ECM fungi "mining" nutrients (especially N) directly from organic materials via enzyme secretion (Pritsch and Garbay 2011). AM-associated species tend to have "open" nutrient cycles, in which leaf litter is comparatively labile and more available for microbial decomposition, and the AM fungus takes up inorganic N after it has been microbially processed (Chapman et al. 2006).

AM fungi have previously been shown to be positively correlated to soil aggregate development (Rillig et al. 2002; Leifheit et al. 2014) through abundant hyphal biomass and secretion of glomalin-related soil protein (GRSP), though the extent of influence may depend upon both fungal and plant species (Piotrowski et al. 2004). As described by Six et al. (2004), bacterial decomposition products aid mostly in the formation of microaggregates while fungi aid in the formation of macroaggregates due to the "sticky string bag" formed by hyphae (Jastrow and Miller 1997). Following the concept of the Microbial Efficiency Matrix Stabilization (MEMS) framework (Cotrufo et al. 2013), labile plant litter associated with AM tree species promotes more

rapid microbial activity and a greater amount of microbial products, which may create greater organo-mineral interactions and greater aggregate formation (Waksman and Martin 1939; Harris et al. 1966). With both of these concepts, we expect that there is enhanced microbial activity in areas influenced by AM-associated tree species and, as a result, more C protection and storage in the smaller size class of soil aggregates. However, in forested ecosystems that have received decades of elevated atmospheric deposition of nitrogen and sulfur compounds (Zhang et al. 2018), these expected C and aggregate dynamics may be disrupted (Driscoll et al. 2001).

Acidity and ionic composition influence on aggregation:

In ecosystems experiencing elevated N deposition, soil microbial communities and activity are altered (Söderström et al. 1983; Treseder 2008; Carrara et al. 2018; Zak et al. 2019) resulting in decreased enzymatic activity and decomposition rates, and increased soil C (DeForest et al. 2004; Treseder 2008). While more microbially-processed OM can facilitate soil aggregation, acidification processes (e.g. oxidation via nitrification, leaching of base cations such as Ca^{+2}) due to elevated atmospheric deposition of N may result in decreased aggregation (Stătescu and Pavel 2013), either through inhibition of microbial decomposition processes, changes in pH-dependent charges on mineral surfaces, or through dispersion processes associated with particular cations. For example, with accumulation of NH₄⁺ and H⁺, soil aggregation may be reduced due to dispersion of soil colloids (Haynes and Naidu 1998; Boix-Fayos et al. 2001; Bronick and Lal 2005) as the relative concentrations of these ions increase, whereas presence of abundant Ca⁺² ions would result in flocculation, or creation of aggregates (Heiland and Sposito 1993; Emerson 1990).

West Virginia and the Central Appalachian region in the eastern US have historically experienced high levels of atmospheric N deposition. The decline in N deposition across the region resulting from policies stemming from the Clean Air Act (Groffman et al. 2018) raises questions relating to ecosystem recovery, particularly the fate of the C that has accumulated in soil as a result of acidification processes (DeForest et al. 2004; Carrara et al. 2018). If the accumulated soil C does not reside in protected aggregates – the result of acidification processes that decrease microbial decomposition – recovery from historic deposition levels may result in rapid decomposition as microbial process rates resume. This poses risks at the ecosystem level (loss of soil C, soil structure, and the resultant trophic effects on the ecosystem as a whole) as well as at the global biome level (C emissions).

Here, we investigate the role of fertilization and tree species (and mycorrhizal fungal associations) in soil aggregation dynamics in two experimental watersheds at the US Forest Service Fernow Experimental Forest (FEF). The main objectives for this study were to compare size class distribution of water-stable soil aggregates and OM distribution throughout aggregate size classes in soils from a watershed receiving long-term elevated deposition of ammonium sulfate (NH₄)₂SO₄ and a reference watershed. Specifically, we aimed to 1) determine if experimental fertilization and documented acidification affects soil aggregation capacity and C distribution throughout the aggregate size fractions; 2) determine if select tree species differentially influence soil aggregation capacity and C distribution throughout the aggregate size fractions; and 3) determine if the effect that acidification has on soil aggregation dynamics depends upon the tree species influencing the soil. To address these objectives, we tested the following hypotheses: 1) fertilization negatively affects soil aggregation capacity and a greater proportion of soil C will remain un-associated with

mineral soil (POM); 2) AM-associated tree species promote greater aggregation and greater amounts of C in the micro-aggregate size classes than ECM-associated species; and 3) aggregates in soil influenced by AM tree species will be more sensitive to acidification than those influenced by ECM tree species because aggregates are formed by microbial by-products of decomposition.

Methods

Site description

This study utilized two gaged watersheds within the USDA Forest Service FEF near Parsons, West Virginia, USA. The 1900 ha FEF was established in 1934 within the Monongahela National Forest. Annual precipitation is evenly distributed per annum and averages 145.8 cm (Kochenderfer 2006). Average monthly precipitation peaks in June (144 mm) and typically reaches its lowest value in October (97 mm). Average yearly temperature is 9.2° C, with an average monthly maximum in July (20.6° C) and minimum in January (-18° C) (Kochenderfer 2006).

The hardwood reference watershed (WS7; 24 ha; elevation range 730-860 m) was clearcut logged in sections, beginning in 1964 and continuing to 1967, it was then maintained barren with herbicides until 1969, and since has been allowed to regrow naturally. WS7 has hillslopes with north/south aspects along the stream. Soils in this watershed are dominantly Calvin (Calvin channery silt loam), with small ridgeline areas of Dekalb series (Dekalb channery loam and Dekalb extremely stony loam; Dekalb loamy-skeletal, siliceous, active, mesic typic Dystrudept), derived from acidic sandstone parent material (Soil Survey Staff USDA NRCS web soil survey 2019). Dominant vegetation in WS7 is yellow poplar (*Liriodendron tulipifera*), Northern red oak (*Quercus rubra*), and sugar maple (*Acer saccharum*), with an understory of dogwood (*Cornus florida*), striped maple (*Acer pensylvanicum*), cucumber magnolia (*Magnolia acuminata*), and several species of fern.

The hardwood watershed that receives fertilizer application (WS3; 34.3 ha, elevation range 735-860 m) was clearcut between July 1969 and May 1970, excluding a 2.99 ha buffer strip along the stream channel, where a light selection cut was made. In 1972 the buffer strip was clearcut and all debris in or near the channel was removed. Soils in this watershed are Calvin channery silt loams (loamy-skeletal, mixed, mesic typic Dystrudept, derived from acidic sandstone and Hampshire formation shale parent material (Soil Survey Staff USDA NRCS). The predominant clays of the FEF have been cursorily described as muscovite (2:1) and vermiculite (2:1) (Lusk 1998). The watershed receives 35 kg N ha⁻¹ yr⁻¹ in the form of (NH₄)₂SO₄ as aerial deposition three times a year via helicopter. Fertilizer applications began in 1989, when standing trees were approximately 19 years old. Dominant vegetation in WS3 is black cherry (*Prunus serotina*), red maple (*Acer rubra*), black birch (*Betula lenta*), and American beech (*Fagus grandifolia*) (Adams et al. 2007).

Soil sample collection

To investigate how tree species influences aggregation size distribution and associated OM distribution, four live individuals of each tree species (yellow poplar, Northern red oak, black cherry, and black birch) were selected throughout the watershed, each on a mid-slope section of each watershed, and each having a minimum DBH of 16.25 cm. Using each selected tree as plot-center, we determined surrounding stand basal area by species using a BAF-10 prism. To understand how differing mycorrhizal associations may affect aggregation and carbon storage

processes, two tree species investigated are AM-associated species (black cherry and yellow poplar), and two are ECM-associated species (black birch and Northern red oak).

In May and June 2019, soil samples were collected via auger from below each selected tree. Soil samples were taken at each cardinal direction around each tree within the dripline. A-horizon samples were collected between 0-10 cm depth and B-horizon samples collected between 15-30 cm depth. B-horizon soil is distinct from the A-horizon visually by lighter color, greater silt content content, and subangular blocky structure (NRCS Soil Survey Staff). Samples were bulked at each sampling point to produce one mixed sample per location (n = 2 watersheds; n = 4 species; n = 4 individual trees; n = 2 soil horizons; N = 64 bulk soil samples).

Water-stable aggregate and organic matter analyses

Soil samples were air dried following collection, then sieved to 2 mm. One hundred g of air-dried soil was used for slaking and wet-sieving utilizing an apparatus similar to that by Yoder (1936) and Ekwue et al. (2018) and following the methodology of Mikha and Rice (2004) and Kelly et al. (2014). This procedure utilizes stacked sieves to separate and recover all particle size fractions greater than 53 μ m. Sieve mesh sizes were 2000, 1000, 500, 250, and 53 μ m. Particles smaller than 53 μ m were considered free micro-aggregates or unassociated clay particles. To slake the soils, samples were slowly submerged within the nested sieves into a 2.5 m*M* solution of CaCl₂, to prevent aggregate dispersion. Yoder (1936) discusses that pure water exerts dispersion forces on soil colloids, and further discusses Demolon and Henin (1932), who suggest to use a solution of Ca(NO₃)₂. Due to the intent to measure nitrogenous compounds, CaCl₂ was used instead to the same effect. Soils were soaked for 10 minutes. The machine was then run, agitating soils for 10 minutes at a 4 cm stroke length at 30 rpm. Samples were then carefully washed and transferred from the sieves into drying tins and placed in a drying oven at 50 °C until fully dried, then weighed. Subsamples of each size class were dried at 105 °C for 24 hours for correction to dry weight.

To express aggregate size fractions in a sand-free weight basis, subsamples (2-5 g) of each aggregate size class were weighed and 10-25 ml of 5 g L⁻¹ of sodium hexametaphosphate (Na₆P₆O₁₈) (SHMP) was added as a dispersing agent. Samples were left overnight, shaken for 4 hours on an orbital shaker, then passed through a 53 μ m sieve, washed with deionized water, and dried at 105 °C for 24 hours. All aggregate weights are presented as sand-free corrected weights.

To determine soil pH, approximately 5 g of air-dried soil were placed in 10 mL 0.01 M CaCl₂, shaken, and allowed to settle for 1 hour before reading by a pH electrode (GENERAL digital, Taiwan). To determine OM content, subsamples (0.5 - 10 g) of dried soil were weighed in aluminum tins, placed into a muffle furnace at 550°C for 8 hours. Upon removal, samples were allowed to cool, then weighed to determine the percent loss of mass due to ignition of OM (Bao et al. 2011).

As an estimate of soil microbial activity and the active pool of soil C, we measured permanganate oxidizable carbon (POXC; Culman et al. 2012). Five g of dried soil were mixed with 2 ml of 0.2 M KMnO₄ solution and 18 ml H₂O, then placed on an orbital shaker for 2 minutes and allowed to settle for 10 minutes, before 0.5 ml of the supernatant was diluted to 50 ml with deionized water. An aliquot (100 µL) was pipetted into a clear 96-well plate, along with a duplicate set of standards

prepared from the KMnO₄ stock solution and deionized water control and read at 550 nm using a Synergy HTX plate reader (Biotek, Winooski, VT).

Clay mineralogy within watersheds was examined by X-ray diffraction (XRD) analyses. Soil samples from three locations across three watersheds and horizons were composited such that we analyzed one A-horizon and one B-horizon sample for each watershed (n=6). Composited samples were pretreated with 30 % hydrogen peroxide to remove organic matter, sieved to 250 μ m, then air dried. Clay mineralogy was analyzed using a PANalytical X'Pert Pro X-ray Diffractometer (XRD) at the Shared Research Facility at West Virginia University.

Data analysis

Differences in aggregate weight, aggregate OM content, soil pH, and POXC attributed to fertilization or tree species were analyzed using nonparametric tests. When comparing two distinct groups (Watershed comparison), the Wilcoxon two-sample test was applied, using a normal approximation. When greater than two groups were compared (Tree species comparison), a pairwise Wilcoxon two-sample test was applied, using a normal approximation. All data was analyzed using SAS-JMP Statistical Software 14.0 (SAS Analytics, Cary, NC) and a significance level of $\alpha = 0.05$ was applied. Using two watersheds to compare makes this experimental design pseudoreplicated, with an effective sample size of one. We are, however, confident that differences between watersheds are a result of the fertilization treatment, as Adams and Angradi (1996) showed that soil conditions were similar before fertilization treatment began.

Results

Clay mineralogy

XRD analysis from soil samples across three watersheds and two soil horizons exhibit a similar mixed clay mineralogy, with presence of both 1:1 and 2:1 clays (Fig. 1). Results indicate the presence of chlorite (a weathered form of muscovite and vermiculite which are 2:1 clays; 6.2 2- θ), kaolinite (a 1:1 clay; 12.5 2- θ), and illite (a 2:1 clay; 8.9 2- θ).

Bulk soil OM, pH, and POXC by watershed and species

Differences in bulk soil OM, measured as loss on ignition (LOI) were evident between watersheds in the B-horizon, but not in the A-horizon (Table 1). In the B-horizon, WS7 had greater mean bulk OM than WS3 (p = 0.004). Within WS3, bulk soil OM also varied by tree species in the B-horizon but not in the A-horizon (Table 1). Bulk soil OM did not vary significantly by species in either the A- or B-horizon in WS7. In WS3, B-horizon, mean OM beneath black cherry was significantly greater than red oak and tulip poplar (p = 0.030 for both), while not being significantly different from black birch. In both watersheds and in both horizons, bulk soil OM did not significantly differ among the AM- and ECM-associated species here, though there was a trend that AM-associated species had greater bulk soil OM than ECM-associated species in WS3, B-horizon (p = 0.066) (tulip poplar and black cherry are AM-associated species, and black birch and northern red oak are ECM-associated species).

Soil pH varied by watershed in the A-horizon, but not in the B-horizon (Table 1). In WS3 A-horizon, soil pH was 3.57 and 3.97 in WS7 (p = 0.005). In WS7 A-horizon, soil pH beneath tulip

poplar was greater than all other species in pairwise comparisons (p = 0.030; 0.029; and 0.030, respectively). There were no statistically significant differences in soil pH between species in WS7 B-horizon or in either horizon in WS3. Soil beneath AM-associated species exhibited a significantly lower pH in WS3 relative to WS7, in both the A- and B-horizons, while soil pH beneath ECM-associated species did not vary significantly between watersheds. In the A-horizon, soil beneath AM-associated species had a pH of 3.51 in WS3 and 4.21 in WS7 (p = 0.003), and in the B-horizon, a pH of 4.02 in WS3 and 4.3 in WS7 (p = 0.031).

Mean POXC values were not statistically different between watersheds in either the A- or Bhorizons, (p = 0.080 and 0.169, respectively), though there is a trend that POXC is greater in WS3 (mean: 311 g kg⁻¹ soil) than in WS7 (mean: 217 g kg⁻¹ soil) in the A-horizon (Table 1). No significant differences occurred in POXC were detected as a function of tree species or fungal association type.

Total sand-free aggregate weight

Total aggregate sand-free weight (contained within aggregates between 53-2000 μ m) varied between watersheds, and greater total aggregate sand-free weight occurred in WS7 in the B-horizon (p = 0.005) relative to WS3, though no differences occurred in total aggregate weight between watersheds in the A-horizon (Fig. 2). When analyzed by size fraction, aggregate sand-free weight varied between watersheds and horizons. Consistently, in both the A- and B-horizons, WS3 soil contained greater aggregate sand-free weight in both the 53-250 and <53 μ m size classes relative to WS7 (A-horizon p = 0.014 and <0.001, respectively; B-horizon p = 0.007 and < 0.001, respectively) (Fig. 2). Comparing among tree species, in both WS3 and WS7, soil beneath differing tree species varied in sand-free weight across aggregate size classes (Fig. 3). In WS7 A-horizon, significant differences between tree species occurred in the 500-1000, 250-500, and 53-250 μ m size fraction in WS7, soil beneath black cherry contained significantly smaller sand-free weight than soil beneath black birch (p = 0.030), while no species were significantly different from red oak or tulip poplar. Variation by tree species on aggregate weight in WS3 occurred only in >2000 μ m in the A-horizon and 500-1000 in the B-horizon (Fig. 3).

The influence of watershed on sand-free aggregate weight varied by tree species. Soil beneath birch in WS3 A-horizon had greater sand-free weight in the $<53 \mu m$ size class than birch in WS7 A-horizon (p = 0.030). Soil beneath oak in WS3 A-horizon had greater sand-free aggregate weight in the $<53 \mu m$ size fraction than oak in WS7 A-horizon (p = 0.030). Also beneath oak in the B-horizon, a greater sand-free weight was evident in both the 53-250 and $<53 \mu m$ size classes in WS3 relative to WS7 (p = 0.030 for both). Soil beneath poplar in WS3 (both horizons) had greater sand-free aggregate weight in the $<53 \mu m$ size class (p = 0.030) than in WS7.

Aggregate-associated organic matter

Total aggregate OM (contained within aggregates between 53-2000 μ m) varied between watersheds only in the B-horizon, where 52% more aggregate-associated OM occurred in soil from WS7 relative to WS3 (p = 0.001). However, intra-aggregate OM content was similar in the A-horizon between watersheds. Specific to aggregate size class, aggregate-associated OM varied

between watersheds in the >2000 μ m and the 53-250 μ m classes in the A-horizon and in the 1000-2000 μ m and 500-1000 μ m classes in the B-horizon (Fig. 4). For example, in the A-horizon, soil from WS3 had 42% more OM in the 53-250 μ m size class (p = 0.011) than soil from WS7.

Within aggregate size classes, OM varied by tree species within watersheds, and the influence of species on aggregate-associated OM was not consistent between watersheds (Fig. 4). Most often, significant differences within a watershed between species were detected in the A-horizon between black cherry and the other species – this effect occurred in both watersheds. In WS7 A-horizon, in each of the 500-1000, 250-500, and <53 μ m size fractions, soil aggregates beneath black cherry contained significantly less OM than soil beneath black birch and red oak, though was not statistically distinct from tulip poplar. Additionally, in WS3 B-horizon, in the 1000-2000 and 53-250 μ m size fractions, soil beneath black cherry contained greater aggregate OM than soil beneath black birch (p = 0.030), though neither black birch nor black cherry soil were significantly different from red oak or tulip poplar.

The influence of watershed on aggregate-associated OM varied by tree species. For example, for soil beneath red oak in the A-horizon, WS3 soil contained greater OM in the 53-250 μ m size fraction relative to WS7 (p = 0.030) and soil beneath black cherry in WS3 A-horizon contained more aggregate OM in the 1000-2000 and 500-1000 μ m size class relative to WS7 (p=0.030). Aggregate OM was similar between WS3 and WS7 in soil beneath tulip poplar in every size class (Fig. 5).

Mycorrhizal fungal effects on aggregate sand-free weight distribution

Mycorrhizal fungal association significantly influenced aggregate sand-free weight distribution within watersheds, though the influence of fungal association was distinct by watershed (Fig. 6). Most commonly, differences in aggregate weight between fungal association occurred in WS7 A-horizon soil, where ECM soil exhibited significantly greater aggregate sand-free weight in the 53-250, 250-500, and 500-1000 fractions (Fig. 6). Statistical differences between fungal association were not evident in WS7 B-horizon in any size class. This was distinct from soil within WS3, where AM soil exhibited greater aggregate sand-free weight in the 1000-2000 size fraction (A-horizon) and the 500-1000 size fraction (B-horizon). In WS3 B-horizon, soil beneath ECM-associated species consistently have lower aggregate weight in the larger size classes with a shift of aggregate sand-free weight to the <53 μ m size class relative to AM soil (Fig. 6).

In the A-horizon, comparing between watersheds, soil beneath AM-associated species from WS3 had larger aggregate sand-free weight in both the 53-250 (p = 0.018) and <53 µm (p = 0.024) size classes relative to WS7. Soil beneath ECM-associated species had larger aggregate sand-free weight in WS3 in the <53 µm size class relative to WS7 (p = 0.005). In the B-horizon, comparing between watersheds, soil beneath AM-associated species had greater aggregate sand-free weight in WS3 than WS7 in the <53 µm size class (p = 0.003), though beneath ECM-associated species, WS3 contained greater aggregate sand-free weight than WS7 in the <53 µm size class (p = 0.003).

Mycorrhizal fungal effects on aggregate-associated OM

Mycorrhizal fungal association influenced aggregate OM within watersheds though the effect that fungal type had on aggregate OM distribution varied by watershed. In WS3, AM fungi had significantly greater total intra-aggregate OM in both the A- and B-horizon (p = 0.024 and 0.014, respectively); in WS7, ECM fungi trended to have greater intra-aggregate OM in the A-horizon (p= 0.083), with no significant differences in the B-horizon. By aggregate size class, in WS7 A-horizon, soils beneath ECM-associated species contained more aggregate OM than AM-associated species in the 53-250, 250-500, and 500-1000 µm size classes (p = 0.018; Fig. 7). Statistical differences between fungal association were not evident in WS7 B-horizon in any size class. Again, this was distinct from soil in WS3, where AM-associated soil contained greater OM in the 1000-2000 and >2000 size class (A-horizon) and in the 250-500, 500-1000, and 1000-2000 size classes (B-horizon) (Fig. 7). Interestingly, no significant differences occurred in OM in the <53 µm size class between fungal association in either watershed.

Relationship between microaggregate proportion and pH or POXC

Generally, lower soil pH was associated with both greater sand-free aggregate weight and OM content in microaggregate fractions (<53 and 53-250 μ m) (Fig. 8). In the A-horizon, in both the <53 and the 53-250 μ m size class, higher soil pH is associated with lower sand-free weight (p = 0.004, R² = 0.25 and p = 0.041, R² = 0.13, respectively) and the 53-250 μ m size class exhibits lower aggregate-associated OM at higher soil pH (p = 0.003, R² = 0.26). It should be noted that all soils sampled in this study had a pH of 3.5-4.5, classified as extremely acid (Soil Science Division Staff 2017).

Greater POXC values are associated with both greater sand-free aggregate weight and OM content in the <53 μ m fraction (Fig. 8). In both the A- and B-horizon across watersheds, within the <53 μ m size class greater POXC values are associated with greater OM content (p = 0.037, R² = 0.142 – graph e, and p = 0.018, R² = 0.18 – graph f). Higher POXC is also associated with greater sandfree weight in the <53 size class (p = 0.037, R² = 0.14). Relatedly, in the larger 500-1000 μ m size class, higher POXC values are associated with lower sand-free weight (p = 0.048, R² = 0.12).

Discussion

Bulk soil OM, pH and POXC

Our measures of bulk soil OM show significantly greater OM in WS7 in the B-horizon relative to WS3, though a similar, not statistically significant, pattern occurs in the A-horizon between watersheds (Table 1). This result from those reporting an increase in soil C following fertilization (Nave et al. 2009; Janssens et al. 2010; Frey et al. 2014). These studies report that soil C is greater in fertilized soils, due to a decline in microbial extracellular enzymatic activity related to OM degradation and lower overall soil respiration (DeForest et al. 2004; Carrara et al. 2018). However, this response of increased soil C following N fertilization is not universal (Janssens et al. 2010) and other studies reflect our results, as Fowler (2014) reported similar soil C content between fertilized and reference plots at the Long-Term Soil Productivity (LTSP) study at the FEF.

Our measure of bulk soil OM varied by tree species, to the largest extent in WS3 B-horizon, where cherry exhibited the greatest bulk soil OM content, significantly different from soil beneath both oak and poplar, but similar to soil beneath birch (Table 1). It was expected that soil OM would

vary by tree species, as AM-associated species tend to have a more rapid, inorganic nutrient cycle and labile litter (Chapman et al. 2006), which is supported by our measures of soil OM beneath cherry, but not poplar. However, Adams and Angradi (1996) reported tulip poplar litter decomposition rates to be more similar to black birch than black cherry litter, and the average bulk soil OM values measured here for soil beneath black birch are indeed less than from soil beneath black cherry, though these are not statistically distinct.

Bulk soil pH values were significantly higher in WS7 than WS3 in the A-horizon, though B-horizon pH values did not differ between watersheds (Table 1). This is congruent with the findings by Adams et al. (2007) of the fertilization regime resulting in acidification of soil and stream water in WS3. Soil pH also varied among tree species, but only in WS7. Differences in pH due to species has also been reported by Binkley and Giardina (1998). Additionally, Shear and Stewart (1934) reported that soil beneath silver maple (an AM-associated species) was less acidic than soil beneath larch, pine, and oak (ECM-associated species). Soil pH has also been linked to mycorrhizal association, where in Indiana, USA, ECM-dominated plots also have lower soil pH relative to AM-dominated plots (Brzostek et al. 2015) and Yin et al. (2014) reported AM species to have a neutralizing effect on rhizosphere soil, while ECM species had acidifying effects via greater amounts of organic acid exudates for nutrient acquisition. Strickland and Rousk (2010) state that the homogeneity of broadcast fertilizer applications likely negate variations due to fungal association, and in our study, the differences in soil pH as influenced by tree species disappears in WS3 as a function of fertilization.

We measured POXC to gain an estimate of soil microbial activity and the active pool of soil C. Our results suggest little difference between watersheds in this active soil C, with the exception of a trend towards greater POXC in WS3 B-horizon relative to WS7 B-horizon (Table 1). Because POXC reflects a heavily processed, labile fraction of soil C (Culman et al. 2012; Calderon et al. 2014), we hypothesized that POXC would be greater in WS7, as microbial extra-cellular enzyme activity has been shown to be lower in WS3 soil relative to WS7 (Carrara 2018). Our results of greater POXC in WS3 B-horizon may reflect processes linked to increased AM fungal growth resulting from fertilization (Dai et al. 2012), as well as the effect of ECM-associated tree species reducing fungal C allocation under N fertilization regimes (Vallack et al. 2012). Cullings et al. (2008) demonstrate that ECM fungi can utilize their saprotrophic capabilities to secrete OM-degrading enzymes when receiving limited C from host trees, which would result in the greater POXC we report in soil from fertilized WS3.

Aggregate weight

The largest significant differences in total sand free aggregate weight between the watersheds were found in the B-horizon, where WS7 sand-free aggregate weight was greater than that of WS3. The A-horizon values were not significantly different (Fig. 3), which lends support to our hypothesis that fertilization would result in reduced aggregation forces. Aggregation forces in soil are influenced by changes in soil chemistry via pH-dependent change in mineral surface charge or ionic composition, causing dispersal or flocculation of soil particles (Chorom et al. 1994). Another plausible mechanism by which fertilization would reduce aggregate weight in forest soils may be that bacterial enzymatic activity is reduced under N fertilization (shown by Carrara et al. 2018), and that reduced bacterial processes result in reduced soil aggregation (Lynch et al. 1981).

Furthermore, Kallenbach et al. (2016) demonstrated that bacterial processes increase stable SOM and promote aggregation. This contrasts however, with Plaza-Bonilla et al. (2013) who reported no significant differences in aggregate weight following long-term fertilization in agricultural soil.

When separated by size fraction, soil from WS7 has greater aggregate weight in the macroaggregate size classes relative soil from to WS3, and the 53-250 and <53 μ m micro-aggregate size fractions were distinctly greater in soil from WS3 (Fig. 3). It was expected that lower soil pH would act to disperse soil aggregates as a result of altered surface charge and reduced flocculation (Nguetnkam & Dultz 2014). Our results suggest that acidification processes resulted in strong formation of 53-250 μ m aggregates and a large proportion of soil particles in the <53 um. In WS7, where soil has a higher soil pH, larger macro-aggregates were dominant.

The influence of tree species on soil aggregate weight is highlighted with black cherry, whereby soil beneath black cherry exhibited the largest change in aggregate weight distribution between watersheds. Perplexingly, soil beneath black cherry consistently had more macro-aggregates than other species in WS3, though consistently fewer macro-aggregates than other species in WS7 (Fig. 3). In general, due to AM-associated species (particularly black cherry) having more labile and easily decomposed litter (Adams and Angradi 1996; Chapman et al. 2006), microbial activity and organic byproducts are greater under AM-associated species, presumably leading to greater aggregation capacity. However, the hypothesis that AM-associated tree species would lead to greater overall aggregation was not supported, as evidenced by the greater aggregation that occurred beneath ECM species in WS7. The related hypothesis that acidification and resultant reduced microbial processes would more significantly reduce stable aggregate formation beneath AM species was also not supported. We suggest that while the effects of mycorrhizal fungi are a significant force on aggregate formation, the mechanisms are still not fully understood.

Aggregate-associated organic matter

Total aggregate-associated OM varied to the greatest extent between watersheds in the B-horizon, where there was greater aggregate-associated OM in soil from WS7, while aggregate-associated OM content was similar between watersheds in the A-horizon. This is as expected, and supported by Carrara et al. (2018), who reported that bacterial enzymatic activities were reduced in WS3 compared to WS7. Furthermore, Rousk et al. (2010) showed bacterial populations decrease under decreased pH, as occurs in soil from WS3. The more distinct differences in aggregate-associated OM that occur in the B-horizon are likely a function of OM interacting with the accumulated clay minerals in the subsurface soil, and is supported by Craig et al. (2018), who reported that AM-associated soil contains greater OM than ECM-associated soil only in the subsoil to 1 m depth, where microbial byproducts from AM litter accumulated on clays in the subsoil. A greater intraaggregate OM content in the B-horizon, due to processes related to pH-dependent dispersion and/or depressed bacterial aggregate-forming activity in the fertilized system.

When comparing the influence of tree species on aggregate OM, the data suggest a similar pattern as sand-free aggregate weight, where soil beneath black cherry contained greater aggregate OM than other species in WS3, and less aggregate OM than other species in WS7 (Fig. 5). This lends support to the concept that litter decomposability plays a large role in accumulation of intra-

aggregate OM, which may be particularly enhanced under N fertilization. In the case of black cherry, AM-fungi experience increased growth under increased N conditions (Dai et al. 2012) and AM-associated species tend to have more easily decomposable litter (Chapman et al. 2006), resulting in greater aggregate OM in fertilized soil. At first, this theory may seem to be contradicted by the similarity of aggregate OM in soil beneath tulip poplar and the ECM-associated species. However, Adams and Angradi (1996) examined the decay rates of litter from multiple tree species in WS3 and WS7 – including black birch, black cherry, and tulip poplar – and found that tulip poplar litter decomposed at a rate more akin to black birch (an ECM-associated species) than to black cherry (AM-associated species) on both a 1- and 2-year timescale. Previously, AM-associated fungi have been shown to positively correlate to development of soil aggregates (Rillig et al. 2002; Leifheit et al. 2014) due to greater hyphae biomass and production of glomalin-related soil protein, however, this effect may vary depending on plant or fungal species (Piotrowski et al. 2004). As litter decomposition affects the amount of OM available to be bound within aggregates, litter decomposition rates would result in tulip poplar influencing the soil differently than black cherry, which has more labile litter resulting in greater aggregate OM.

Relationship between pH, POXC, and micro-aggregate size fraction

Soil pH was inversely related to both microaggregate weight and microaggregate OM content in A-horizon soil across watersheds, where low soil pH resulted in greater micro-aggregate weight and micro-aggregate OM (Fig. 8). While this does not support our initial hypothesis that lowered soil pH would induce dispersion forces and prevent aggregation, a similar effect was documented by Bethlenfalvay et al. (1999), where AM growth was the primary influencer of stable aggregate formation. In that study, water-stable aggregate weight and AM fungal hyphae growth both increased with N addition, as soil pH decreased. This provides further support to the idea that mycorrhizae may play a more fundamental role in aggregate formation than bacterial activity. Bethenfalvay et al. (1999) also found that increased bacterial metabolic activity resulted in a temporary decrease in the amount of water stable aggregates (Bethenfalvay et al. 1999; Jastrow 1996). Rousk et al. (2010) report that bacterial population size positively correlated with soil pH, while fungal abundance was unaffected by pH in a wheat-producing agricultural system in the U.K. Further, Emerson and Dettmann (1960) found that clay-clay attractive forces in predominantly illite soils are stronger in acidic systems due to positively charged clay edges, leading to greater aggregation in acidified systems.

The relationship of aggregate sand-free weight and OM with POXC were contrary to what was expected, and soils with a larger POXC had greater OM content and sand-free aggregate weight in the $<53 \mu m$ size class. At the outset of this experiment, particles that small were assumed to contain both unassociated clay particles and free microaggregates. Based on the POXC results reported here, we contend that this size class is predominantly made up of free micro-aggregates $<53 \mu m$ and not unassociated clay particles. Culman (2012) stated that POXC is predominantly related to smaller sized (53-250 μm) particulate organic carbon (POC) and the pool of processed, labile soil C. We are still presented with the question of why there is more OM in this size class in the acidified watershed than in the reference.

Carrara et al. (2018) incubated soil samples from sites receiving long-term N fertilization and also found that with increased N, microbial C use efficiency increased, causing greater microbial

turnover and reduced respiration, resulting in increased stabilized SOM and soil carbon stocks, and our study further supports this conclusion. This contrasts with the conclusions of Frey et al. (2014) and Carrara et al. (2018) who stated that the effect of increased SOC under N addition is due to reduced OM decomposition. Our results of increased POXC correlating to increased OM in the <53 μ m size class implies that in the fertilized system, there is increased, not decreased, OM decomposition.

Another relevant factor for POXC was the influence of surrounding tree species' fungal association type. When POXC was examined by %ECM influencing the plots, POXC increased under increasing influence of ECM in WS3, especially in the B-horizon (p = 0.029). There were no significant trends between POXC and surrounding %ECM in WS7. This result further supports the conclusions by Vallack et al. (2012) and Cullings et al. (2008) that ECM-associated tree species reduce belowground C allocation when under a fertilization regime, resulting in increased decomposition by ECM fungi.

Conclusions

Our data show that 30 years of forest fertilization with (NH₄)₂SO₄ has altered soil aggregation, as fertilized soil exhibits decreased macro-aggregate formation and a greater proportion of smaller micro-aggregates or unassociated clay minerals, particularly in subsurface soil. This shift in aggregation processes to soil more dominated by the smallest $<53 \mu m$ fraction is associated with both acidification (soil pH) and increased microbially-processed C (oxidizable C) in fertilized soil. Macro-aggregate-associated OM was also significantly reduced in the fertilized soil, most strongly in subsurface soil. We also document that tree species can influence soil aggregation and suggest this is may be related to decomposability of litter material, as tree species influence was further impacted by fertilization. On a larger scale, soil C beneath tree species with more readily decomposable litter - most often AM-associated tree species - increases under increased N conditions, and this has resulted in the soil of the eastern U.S. forests to more strongly function as a C sink. Because of the decreased capacity for macro-aggregate formation induced by fertilization documented here, as the atmospheric deposition of N and S compounds continues to decline following implementation of the Clean Air Act, there is potential for the labile, unprotected C in the smallest <53 µm fraction to be further decomposed as the fungal and bacterial communities shift in response to the changing environment.

References

Adams M. B., DeWalle D. R., Hom J. L. (2007) *The Fernow Watershed Acidification Study*. Environmental Pollution. Springer Netherlands.

Adams, M. B., & Angradi, T. R. (1996). Decomposition and nutrient dynamics of hardwood leaf litter in the Fernow whole-watershed acidification experiment. *Forest Ecology and Management*, 83(1-2), 61-69.

Bao, Q. I. A. N., Ling, L. I. U., & Xiao, X. I. A. O. (2011). Comparative tests on different methods for content of soil organic matter [J]. *Journal of Hohai University (Natural Sciences)*, *1*, 34-38.

Bethlenfalvay, G. J., Cantrell, I. C., Mihara, K. L., & Schreiner, R. P. (1999). Relationships between soil aggregation and mycorrhizae as influenced by soil biota and nitrogen nutrition. *Biology and Fertility of Soils*, 28(4), 356-363.

Binkley, D., & Giardina, C. (1998). Why do tree species affect soils? The Warp and Woof of treesoil interactions. *In Plant-Induced Soil Changes: Processes and Feedbacks* (pp. 89–106). Springer, Dordrecht

Boix-Fayos, C., Calvo-Cases, A., Imeson, A. C., & Soriano-Soto, M. D. (2001). Influence of soil properties on the aggregation of some Mediterranean soils and the use of aggregate size and stability as land degradation indicators. *Catena*, 44(1), 47-67.

Bronick, C. J., and Lal, R. (2005). Soil structure and management: a review. *Geoderma*, 124(1-2), 3-22.

Brzostek, E. R., Dragoni, D., Brown, Z. A., & Phillips, R. P. (2015). Mycorrhizal type determines the magnitude and direction of root-induced changes in decomposition in a temperate forest. *New Phytologist*, *206*(4), 1274-1282.

Carrara, J. E., Walter, C. A., Hawkins, J. S., Peterjohn, W. T., Averill, C., & Brzostek, E. R. (2018). Interactions among plants, bacteria, and fungi reduce extracellular enzyme activities under long-term N fertilization. *Global change biology*, *24*(6), 2721-2734

Chapman, S. K., Langley, J. A., Hart, S. C., & Koch, G. W. (2006). Plants actively control nitrogen cycling: uncorking the microbial bottleneck. *New Phytologist*, *169*(1), 27-34.

Chorom, M., Rengasamy, P., & Murray, R. S. (1994). Clay dispersion as influenced by pH and net particle charge of sodic soils. *Soil Research*, *32*(6), 1243-1252.

Cotrufo, M. F., Wallenstein, M. D., Boot, C. M., Denef, K., and Paul, E. (2013) The Microbial Efficiency-Matrix Stabilization (MEMS) framework integrates plant litter decomposition with soil organic matter stabilization: do labile plant inputs form stable soil organic matter?. *Global Change Biology*, *19*(4), 988-995.

Craig, M. E., Turner, B. L., Liang, C., Clay, K., Johnson, D. J., & Phillips, R. P. (2018). Tree mycorrhizal type predicts within-site variability in the storage and distribution of soil organic matter. *Global Change Biology*, 24(8), 3317-3330.

Cullings, K., Ishkhanova, G., & Henson, J. (2008). Defoliation effects on enzyme activities of the ectomycorrhizal fungus Suillus granulatus in a Pinus contorta (lodgepole pine) stand in Yellowstone National Park. *Oecologia*, *158*(1), 77.

Culman, S. W., Snapp, S. S., Freeman, M. A., Schipanski, M. E., Beniston, J., Lal, R., Drinkwater, L. E., Franzluebbers, A. J., Glover, J. D., Grandy, A. S., Lee, J., Six, J., Maul, J. E., Mirsky, S. B., Spargo, J. T., & Wander, M. M. (2012). Permanganate oxidizable carbon reflects a processed soil fraction that is sensitive to management. *Soil Science Society of America Journal*, *76*(2), 494-504.

Dai, J., Hu, J., Lin, X., Yang, A., Wang, R., Zhang, J., & Wong, M. H. (2012). Arbuscular mycorrhizal fungal diversity, external mycelium length, and glomalin-related soil protein content in response to long-term fertilizer management. *Journal of Soils and Sediments, 13*(1), 1–11.

DeForest, J. L., Zak, D. R., Pregitzer, K. S., and Burton, A. J. (2004). Atmospheric Nitrate Deposition, Microbial Community Composition, and Enzyme Activity in Northern Hardwood Forests. *Soil Science Society of America Journal*, 68(1), 132.

Denef, K., Six, J., Merckx, R., and Paustian, K. (2002). Short-term effects of biological and physical forces on aggregate formation in soils with different clay minerology. *Plant and Soil*, 246(2)185-200.

Driscoll, C. T., Lawrence, G. B., Bulger, A. J., Butler, T. J., Cronan, C. S., Eagar, C., Lambert, K. F., Likens, G. E., Stoddard, J. L., and Weathers, K. C. (2001). Acidic Deposition in the Northeastern United States: Sources and Inputs, Ecosystem Effects, and Management Strategies: The effects of acidic deposition in the northeastern United States include the acidification of soil and water, which stresses terrestrial and aquatic biota. *BioScience*, *51*(3), 180-198.

Ekwuea, E. I., Anya, T. D., and Chakansinghe, A (2018). "A Wet Sieving Apparatus for Determining Aggregate Stability of Soils." *ASSOCIATION OF PROFESSIONAL*: 35.

Elliott, E. T. (1986) Aggregate Structure and Carbon, Nitrogen, and Phosphorus in Native and Cultivated Soils 1. *Soil Science Society of America Journal*, *50*(3), 627-633.

Elliot, E. T. and Coleman, D.C. 1988. Let the soil work for us. *Ecological Bulletins* (Copenhagen), 39, 23-32.

Emerson, W. W., & Dettmann, M. G. (1960). THE EFFECT OF pH ON THE WET STRENGTH OF SOIL CRUMRS. *Journal of Soil Science*, *11*(1), 149-158.

Emerson, W. W., & Greenland, D. J. (1990). Soil aggregates—formation and stability. In *Soil colloids and their associations in aggregates* (pp. 485-511). Springer, Boston, MA.

Frey, S. D., Six, J., & Elliott, E. T. (2003). Reciprocal transfer of carbon and nitrogen by decomposer fungi at the soil–litter interface. *Soil Biology and Biochemistry*, *35*(7), 1001–1004.

Frey, S. D., Ollinger, S., Nadelhoffer, K. E., Bowden, R., Brzostek, E., Burton, A., Caldwell, B.A., Crow, S., Goodale C. L., Grandy, A. S., Kramer, M. G., Lajtha, K., LeMoine, J., Martin, M., McDowell, W.H., Minocha, R., Sadowsky, J. J., Templer, P. H., Wickings, K., &Finzi, A. (2014). Chronic nitrogen additions suppress decomposition and sequester soil carbon in temperate forests. *Biogeochemistry*, *121*(2), 305-316.

Fowler, Z. K. (2014). The effects of accelerated soil acidification on aggrading temperate deciduous forests: The Fernow Experimental Forest Long Term Soil Productivity (LTSP) Study at 13 years.

Groffman, P. M., Driscoll, C. T., Durán, J., Campbell, J. L., Christenson, L. M., Fahey, T. J., Fisk, M. C., Fuss, C., Likens, G. E., Lovett, G., Rustad, L., and Templer, P. H. (2018). Nitrogen oligotrophication in northern hardwood forests. *Biogeochemistry*, 141(3), 523-539.

Harris, R. F., Chesters, G., & Allen, O. N. (1966). Dynamics of soil aggregation. In *Advances in agronomy* (Vol. 18, pp. 107-169). Academic Press.

Haynes, R., and Naidu, R. (1998) Influence of lime, fertilizer and manure applications on soil organic matter content and soil physical conditions: a review. *Nutrient Cycling in Agroecosystems* 51(2), 123-137.

Heil, D., & Sposito, G. (1993). Organic matter role in illitic soil colloids flocculation: I. Counter ions and pH. *Soil Science Society of America Journal*, *57*(5), 1241-1246.

Hepper, E. N. et al. (2006) "Clay mineralogy, cation exchange capacity and specific surface area of loess soils with different volcanic ash contents." *Geoderma 135*, 216-223.

Janssens, I. A., Dieleman, W., Luyssaert, S., Subke, J. A., Reichstein, M., Ceulemans, R., ... & Papale, D. (2010). Reduction of forest soil respiration in response to nitrogen deposition. *Nature geoscience*, *3*(5), 315-322.

Jastrow, J. D. (1996) Soil aggregate formation and the accrual of particulate and mineralassociated organic matter. *Soil Biology and Biochemistry* 28:665-676.

Jastrow, J. D., and Miller, R. M. (1997). Soil aggregate stabilization and carbon sequestration: feedbacks through organomineral associations. *Soil processes and the carbon cycle*, 207.

Kochenderfer, J. N. (2006). Fernow and the Appalachian hardwood region. In *The Fernow* watershed acidification study(pp. 17-39). Springer, Dordrecht.

Leifheit, E. F., Veresoglou, S. D., Lehmann, A., Morris, E. K., & Rillig, M. C. (2014). Multiple factors influence the role of arbuscular mycorrhizal fungi in soil aggregation—a meta-analysis. *Plant and Soil*, *374*(1-2), 523-537.

Lusk, M. G. (1998). *Sulfate dynamics and base cation release in a high elevation Appalachian forest soil* (Doctoral dissertation, Virginia Tech).

Lynch, J. M., & Bragg, E. (1985). Microorganisms and soil aggregate stability. In *Advances in soil science* (pp. 133-171). Springer, New York, NY.

Martin, J. P., Martin, W. P., Page, J. B., Raney, W. A., & De Ment, J. D. (1955). Soil aggregation. In *Advances in Agronomy*(Vol. 7, pp. 1-37). Academic Press.

Midgley, M. G., Brzostek, E., & Phillips, R. P. (2015). Decay rates of leaf litters from arbuscular mycorrhizal trees are more sensitive to soil effects than litters from ectomycorrhizal trees. *Journal of Ecology*, *103*(6), 1454-1463.

Mikha, M. M., & Rice, C. W. (2004). Tillage and manure effects on soil and aggregateassociated carbon and nitrogen. *Soil Science Society of America Journal*, 68(3), 809-816.

Miller, R. M., & Jastrow, J. D. (2000). Mycorrhizal fungi influence soil structure. In *Arbuscular mycorrhizas: physiology and function* (pp. 3-18). Springer, Dordrecht.

Nguetnkam, J. P., & Dultz, S. (2014). Clay dispersion in typical soils of north Cameroon as a function of pH and electrolyte concentration. *Land degradation & development*, *25*(2), 153-162.

Piotrowski, J. S., Denich, T., Klironomos, J. N., Graham, J. M., and Rillig, M. C. (2004). The effects of arbuscular mycorrhizas on soil aggregation depend on the interaction between plant and fungal species. *New Phytologist*, *164*(2), 365-373.

Plante, A. F., and McGill, W. B. (2002). Soil aggregate dynamics and the retention of organic matter in laboratory-incubated soil with differing simulated tillage frequencies. *Soil and Tillage Research*, 66(1), 79-92.

Pritsch, K., & Garbaye, J. (2011). Enzyme secretion by ECM fungi and exploitation of mineral nutrients from soil organic matter. *Annals of Forest Science*, 68(1), 25–32.

Ranjard, L., Poly, F., Combrisson, J., Richaume, A., Gourbiere, F., Thioulouse, J., & Nazaret, S. (2000). Heterogeneous cell density and genetic structure of bacterial pools associated with various soil microenvironments as determined by enumeration and DNA fingerprinting approach (RISA). *Microbial Ecology*, *39*(4), 263-272.

Rillig, M. C., Wright, S. F., and Eviner, V. T. (2002) The role of arbuscular mycorrhizal fungi and glomalin in soil aggregation: comparing effects of five plant species. *Plant and Soil, 238*(2), 325-333.

Rousk, J., Bååth, E., Brookes, P. C., Lauber, C. L., Lozupone, C., Caporaso, J. G., Knight, R. & Fierer, N. (2010). Soil bacterial and fungal communities across a pH gradient in an arable soil. *The ISME journal*, *4*(10), 1340-1351.

Shear, G. M., & Stewart, W. D. (1934). Moisture and pH studies of the soil under forest trees. *Ecology*, *15*(2), 145-153.

Six, J., Bossuyt, H., Degryze, S., and Denef K. (2004) A history of research on the link between (micro)aggregates, soil biota, and soil organic matter dynamics. *Soil and Tillage Research* 79(1), 7-31.

Six, J. A. E. T., Elliott, E. T., & Paustian, K. (2000). Soil macroaggregate turnover and microaggregate formation: a mechanism for C sequestration under no-tillage agriculture. *Soil Biology and Biochemistry*, *32*(14), 2099-2103.

Söderström, B., Bååth, E., & Lundgren, B. (1983). Decrease in soil microbial activity and biomasses owing to nitrogen amendments. *Canadian Journal of Microbiology*, 29(11), 1500-1506.

Soil Survey Staff, Natural Resources Conservation Service, United States Department of Agriculture. Web Soil Survey. Available online at the following link: <u>http://websoilsurvey.sc.egov.usda.gov/</u>. Accessed [month/day/year]

Soil Science Division Staff. 2017. Soil survey manual. C. Ditzler, K. Scheffe, and H.C. Monger (eds.). USDA Handbook 18. Government Printing Office, Washington, D.C.

Stătescu, F., Zaucă, D. C., & Pavel, L. V. (2013). Soil structure and water-stable aggregates. *Environmental Engineering & Management Journal (EEMJ)*, 12(4).

Strickland, M. S., & Rousk, J. (2010). Considering fungal: bacterial dominance in soils-methods, controls, and ecosystem implications. *Soil Biology and Biochemistry*, *42*(9), 1385-1395.

Tisdall, J. M., and Oades, J. M. (1982) Organic matter and water-stable aggregates in soils. *European Journal of Soil Science*, 33(2) 141-163.

Tombácz, E., Libor, Z., Illes, E., Majzik, A., & Klumpp, E. (2004). The role of reactive surface sites and complexation by humic acids in the interaction of clay mineral and iron oxide particles. *Organic Geochemistry*, *35*(3), 257-267.

Treseder, K.K. (2008) Nitrogen additions and microbial biomass: a meta-analysis of ecosystem studies. *Ecology Letters*, *11*(10), 1111–1120.

Vallack, H. W., Leronni, V., Metcalfe, D. B., Högberg, P., Ineson, P., & Subke, J. A. (2012). Application of nitrogen fertilizer to a boreal pine forest has a negative impact on the respiration of ectomycorrhizal hyphae. *Plant and soil*, *352*(1-2), 405-417.

Waksman, S. A., & Martin, J. P. (1939). The role of microorganisms in the conservation of the soil. *Science*, *90*(2335), 304-305.

Wilpiszeski, R. L., Aufrecht, J. A., Retterer, S. T., Sullivan, M. B., Graham, D. E., Pierce, E. M., Zablocki, O. D., Palumbo, A. V., & Elias, D. A. (2019). Soil aggregate microbial communities: towards understanding microbiome interactions at biologically relevant scales. *Applied and environmental microbiology*, 85(14), e00324-19.

Yin, H., Wheeler, E., & Phillips, R. P. (2014). Root-induced changes in nutrient cycling in forests depend on exudation rates. *Soil Biology and Biochemistry*, 78, 213-221.

Zak, D. R., Argiroff, W. A., Freedman, Z. B., Upchurch, R. A., Entwistle, E. M., & Romanowicz, K. J. (2019). Anthropogenic N deposition, fungal gene expression, and an increasing soil carbon sink in the Northern Hemisphere. *Ecology*, *100*(10), e02804.

Zhang, Y., Mathur, R., Bash, J. O., Hogrefe, C., Xing, J., & Roselle, S. J. (2018). Long-term trends in total inorganic nitrogen and sulfur deposition in the US from 1990 to 2010. *Atmospheric chemistry and physics*, *18*(12), 9091.



Figure 1. XRD results of testing watershed clay mineralogy. Clays were determined in the $5-15^{\circ}$ 2- θ range, which has been expanded and peaks labeled. Sample 3A is unchanged, though each subsequent sample has had an increase of 1500 to aid in ease of viewing. 3A refers to WS3, A-horizon, 3B refers to WS3, B-horizon, 6A refers to WS6, A-horizon, 6B refers to WS6, B-horizon, 7A refers to WS7, A-horizon, and 7B refers WS7, B-horizon.



Figure 2. Sand-free weight within each aggregate size class by watershed in A-horizon and B-horizon. For each horizon, bars with different letters within each aggregate size fraction are significantly different according to Kruskal-Wallace means comparison (p < 0.05).



Aggregate Size Fraction (µm)

Figure 3. Sand-free weight within each aggregate size class by tree species in A-horizon and B-horizon. For each horizon, within each watershed, bars with different letters within each aggregate size fraction are significantly different according to Kruskal-Wallace pairwise means comparison (p < 0.05).



Aggregate Size Fraction (µm)

Figure 4. Organic matter within each aggregate size class by watershed in A-horizon and B-horizon. For each horizon, bars with different lowercase letters within each aggregate size fraction are significantly different according to Kruskal-Wallace means comparison (p < 0.05).



Aggregate Size Fraction (µm)

Figure 5. Organic matter within each aggregate size class by tree species in A-horizon and B-horizon. For each horizon, within each watershed, bars with different letters within each aggregate



size fraction are significantly different according to Kruskal-Wallace pairwise means comparison (p < 0.05).

Aggregate Size Fraction (µm)

Figure 6. Sand-free weight within each aggregate size class by watershed in A-horizon and B-horizon. For each horizon, bars with different letters within each aggregate size fraction and watershed are significantly different according to Kruskal-Wallace means comparison (p < 0.05).



Aggregate Size Fraction (µm)

Figure 7. Organic matter within each aggregate size class by watershed in A-horizon and B-horizon. For each horizon, bars with different letters within each aggregate size fraction and watershed are significantly different according to Kruskal-Wallace means comparison (p < 0.05).



Figure 8. Significant relationships between soil pH_{CaCl2} and microaggregate size fractions weight and OM (a, b, d) and POXC and aggregate size fractions weight and OM (c, e, and f). Colored dots refer to data within a watershed. R² and p–values are denoted for each panel for all data across watersheds.

Table 1. Mean bulk soil organic matter (OM), soil pH_{CaCl_2} , and POXC values from each watershed and beneath the four tree species. Values indicate mean (\pm standard error). Values with different letters indicate statistically significant difference according to Wilcoxon pairwise means separation (p <0.05). Significance is notated between watersheds within the respective horizons and between species within the respective watershed and horizon.

Watershed and Horizon	Bulk soil OM (g kg ⁻¹)	Soil pH _{CaCl2}	POXC (mg kg ⁻¹)	Tree species	Bulk soil OM (g kg ⁻¹)	Soil pH _{CaCl2}	POXC (mg kg ⁻¹)
3A	198.65	3.57ª	606.70	Birch	170.14 (17.62)	3.60 (0.12)	607.58 (31.80)
	(13.29)	(0.07)	(9.72)	Cherry	221.08 (36.18)	3.50 (0.14)	597.22 (14.98)
				Oak	212.07 (32.34)	3.65 (0.14)	599.92 (16.80)
				Poplar	191.29 (18.77)	3.53 (0.18)	622.10 (16.07)
7A	209.89	3.97 ^b	575.61	Birch	195.44 (18.83)	3.77 (0.06) ^b	567.79 (32.82)
	(9.52)	(0.10)	(13.85)	Cherry	240.78 (21.04)	4.04 (0.14) ^b	610.14 (26.25)
				Oak	208.36 (2.32)	3.68 (0.23) ^b	564.73 (17.71)
				Poplar	195.00 (23.39)	4.39 (0.08) ^a	559.77 (<i>34.83</i>)
3B	86.68ª	4.09	404.70	Birch	78.74 (8.70) ^{ab}	4.07 (0.09)	424.11 (49.05)
	(4.12)	(0.06)	(16.27)	Cherry	107.04 (<i>3.23</i>) ^a	3.98 (0.09)	429.90 (24.52)
				Oak	79.08 (<i>3.58</i>) ^b	4.25 (0.09)	387.23 (34.11)
				Poplar	81.85 (7. <i>36</i>) ^b	4.07 (0.14)	377.56 (30.53)
7B	106.91 ^b	4.16	371.23	Birch	107.25 (15.14)	4.04 (0.08)	341.98 (67.56)
	(4.44)	(0.06)	(18.74)	Cherry	107.04 (6.75)	4.23 (0.11)	396.03 (20.23)
				Oak	109.31 (5.28)	4.01 (0.15)	397.67 (8.90)
				Poplar	104.04 (9.32)	4.38 (0.08)	349.23 (32.92)

Table 2. Statistical test values for each factor by soil horizon. Values represent z-scores for watershed and fungal association factors and chi-squared values for species factor. P-values are given in parenthesis. Significance is accepted at p < 0.05 and significant relationships are bolded.

			Aggregate Size Fraction (µm)					
Parameter	Soil Horizon	Factor	>2000	1000-2000	500-1000	250-500	53-250	<53
Sand-free weight (g) kg ⁻¹ soil	А	Watershed	2.34 (0.019)	0.89 (0.376)	0.62 (0.534)	0.58 (0.559)	-2/47 (0.014)	-3.75 (< 0.001)
		Species	2.57 (0.462)	3.19 (0.363)	7.89 (0.048)	11.26 (0.010)	4.76 (0.190)	2.21 (0.530)
		Fungal Association	-0.89 (0.375)	-1.87 (0.235)	2.24 (0.025)	2.77 (0.006)	1.68 (0.094)	0 (1.000)
	В	Watershed	1.74 (0.082)	4.28 (< 0.001)	3.49 (< 0.001)	0.24 (0.807)	-2.69 (0.007)	-4.35 (< 0.001)
		Species	3.08 (0.380)	0.13 (0.988)	0.43 (0.935)	4.77 (0.189)	1.56 (0.669)	1.13 (0.771)
		Fungal Association	0.70 (0.485)	0.32 (0.749)	-0.51 (0.611)	-1.94 (0.0523)	-0.89 (0.376)	0.05 (0.955)
LOI (g _{OM} / kg _{soil})	А	Watershed	2.02 (0.043)	-0.17 (0.865)	-0.17 (0.865)	0.09 (0.925)	-2.54 (0.011)	-0.18 (0.859)
		Species	2.57 (0.462)	4.91 (0.178)	1.21 (0.751)	5.04 (0.168)	3.41 (0.333)	9.07 (0.028)
		Fungal Association	-1.42 (0.157)	-1.79 (0.073)	0.92 (0.356)	1.94 (0.052)	1.49 (0.137)	1.01 (0.314)
	В	Watershed	1.49 (0.136)	3.71 (< 0.001)	3.26 (0.001)	1.87 (0.062)	-0.21 (0.836)	-1.88 (0.060)
		Species	2.73 (0.435)	0.42 (0.936)	1.40 (0.705)	4.53 (0.210)	4.70 (0.195)	1.55 (0.670)
		Fungal Association	0.59 (0.558)	-0.36 (0.720)	-0.58 (0.559)	-1.68 (0.094)	-1.11 (0.266)	-0.53 (0.594)

Chapter 3. Carbon and nitrogen budgets in two Fernow Experimental Forest watersheds: Influence of planted Norway spruce

Abstract

Conversion of native forests to planted coniferous stands is a common anthropogenic landscape alteration. Understanding ecosystem biogeochemistry in these altered systems is necessary for management of ecosystem services and to forecast future ecosystem processes. Alterations to canopy architecture, litter chemistry and mass, and root exudation processes affect the chemical and biological processes in forest soils, which may influence ecosystem carbon (C) and nitrogen (N) storage or loss. We utilized a paired-watershed study at the Fernow Experimental Forest in West Virginia, USA to quantify ecosystem differences between a 50-year old Norway spruce (Picea abies) stand conversion and a reference watershed of native vegetation in soil, forest floor, and tree biomass C and N pools; atmospheric deposition and stream NO₃-N export; the distribution of aggregates and aggregate-associated organic matter; and inorganic N and oxidizable C. Values quantified here are compared to those measured twelve years prior. In 2008, total ecosystem C and N content were both more than 30% less in the spruce watershed relative to the hardwood watershed; however, current estimates of ecosystem C and N show that C pools are now similar between watersheds, though total ecosystem N is still 13.4% less in the spruce watershed, driven largely by lower mineral soil N content. Soil from the hardwood watershed exhibits greater macroaggregate formation and intra-aggregate organic matter (OM), which is likely related to acidification and lower microbial activity in soil from the spruce watershed. Both watersheds show surprising stream N exports, with the spruce watershed having nearly zero export of NO₃-N, and exports from the hardwood watershed exceeding inputs. C and N pools appear to be greater in hardwood systems in the early stages of stand development, but spruce-converted areas are likely to recover to similar C and N storage as stand age approaches 50 years.

Introduction and Background

Utilization of paired-watershed studies allows for examination of the effects of anthropogenic activities on biogeochemical processes, nutrient cycling, and ecosystem storage of carbon (C; Hewlett and Helvey 1970; Swank and Douglass 1975; Likens 1985; Adams et al. 1993). Long-term measures of stream chemistry at gauged watershed outlets integrate ecosystem functions and allow for quantification of net biogeochemical responses of the total watershed (above- and below-ground) to alteration. Nutrient mass-balance studies have been used to study differences in stream chemistry and explore processes influencing storage or export of nutrients and C in ecosystems. For example, in a study in the Hubbard Brook Experimental Forest, New Hampshire, it was estimated that roughly 95% of the 83.5 kg N ha⁻¹ yr⁻¹ that was added to the inorganic N pool through mineralization was stored in the ecosystem, and only 5% was exported in streamflow (Bormann et al. 1977). Of the N held in long-term storage, they found that roughly 54% was held in living biomass and 46% was held in organic material associated with the forest floor.

A common anthropogenic landscape alteration is vegetation type conversion via establishment of planted forests, with the most common choice for planting being rapidly growing coniferous species (Carnus et al. 2006). Replacing native vegetation with monoculture stands of coniferous species may alter biogeochemical cycling of C and nitrogen (N) (Guo and Gifford 2002), promote soil acidification (Miles 1985), and result in significant losses of C and N from the soil profile

(Guo and Gifford 2002; Zinn et al. 2002; Solomon et al. 2007; Diochon et al. 2009). Tree species can differentially alter soil biogeochemistry through altered inputs of organic matter, via both above- and below-ground litter production and rhizosphere exudate processes (Finzi et al. 2015), which varies by species in quantity and chemical composition (Melillo et al. 1983; Binkley 1995; Lovett et al. 2004). Organic matter comprising this litter is the main driver for microbial and/or sorption processes by which nutrient bioavailability and/or rates of C storage are determined (Bhattarai et al. 2015).

Soil organic carbon (SOC) is one of the building blocks of basic soil health. It provides a substrate for soil biota (Boyle 1989) and promotes soil structure (Cambardella et al. 1996) and nutrient- and water-holding capacity for plants. Further, soils play an important role in global C management, containing approximately 1500 Pg of organic C, twice the amount of C in the atmosphere (Smith 2004). The amount of SOC is naturally a function of climate (temperature, precipitation) and related vegetation type, where cool, moist climates result in greatest accumulation of SOC (Ontl 2012). However, land management practices also influence storage of SOC. As humans alter ecosystems, it is necessary to understand how these changes will influence SOC dynamics and storage to better predict atmospheric C sequestration potential, and resulting site productivity, nutrient cycling, and hydrologic dynamics

The mechanisms by which individual tree species influence C and N dynamics are still being resolved (Hobbie et al. 2006; Mueller et al. 2012; Vesterdal et al. 2013), but may in part be related to mycorrhizal relationships and associated soil microbial activity and nutrient acquisition pathways (Phillips et al. 2013; Averill et al. 2014; Taylor et al. 2016). Many studies have aimed to link vegetation-mediated soil characteristics such as soil pH, soil C:N ratio, lignin:N ratio, and phenol concentrations to C storage and N retention in forest soils (e.g. Melillo et al.1983, Ste-Marie and Paré 1999; Ross et al. 2004). However, these studies have often produced weak correlations and results are highly variable across a scope of ecosystems (Robertson 1982; Ross et al. 2004). This suggests that C storage and N cycling, retention, and export processes may be influenced by specific tree species as well as harvest practices, past land use, age of the stand, and/or disease outbreaks (Lovett et al. 2004), and their interactions.

Tree species can additionally affect C and N dynamics through alteration of the microecosystems beneath them, through variability in canopy cover (Mackay and Band 1997), amount and chemistry of roots and their exudates (Rasse et al. 2005) and above-ground litter, ease of microbial decomposition of plant material (Chapman et al. 2006), root structure and shape (Hishi 2007). Canopy structure and density will alter the hydrologic inputs to a catchment through alterations of the ratio of rainfall:throughfall:stemflow, and relatedly, the amount and composition of atmospheric deposition into a catchment (Mina 1967; Johnson and Lehmann 2006). Root and fungal exudates alter the chemistry of C and other nutrient input to the soil, influencing the bacterial and fungal communities beneath, as well as soil nutrient holding capacity, while root structure influences soil physical characteristics, structure, and water movement. Because leaf litter chemistry varies among tree species, decomposition also varies, resulting in different nutrient inputs to soil (Müller 1889, cited in Gast, 1937; Miles 1985).

Watershed 6 (WS6) and Watershed 7 (WS7) are two adjacent watersheds within the USDA Forest Service Fernow Experimental Forest (FEF) in West Virginia, USA that provide a unique opportunity to investigate the specific role of tree species in ecosystem C and N cycling and retention. Observations from long-term stream chemistry sampling in these watersheds include divergent NO₃-N export at the stream outlets. WS7, a 50-yr-old hardwood stand, exports approximately 8 kg ha⁻¹yr⁻¹ NO₃-N, while NO₃-N exports from WS6, a 48-yr-old Norway spruce stand have been nearly zero for 40 years (mean ≈ 0.6 kg ha⁻¹ yr⁻¹). Ecosystem C and N mass-balance budgets were first measured in these watersheds in 2008 (Kelly et al. 2011), indicating that the spruce watershed contained 35% less ecosystem C than the adjacent hardwood watershed at stand age ~40 years. This work reassesses the budgets for select pools of C and N 12 years later to further our understanding of the vegetation influence on ecosystem C and N dynamics and storage. Quantification and comparison of pool size of C and N may help account for nearly 50 years of differences in stream NO₃-N export in these two adjacent, gauged watersheds at the FEF. Utilizing a paired-watershed study, we are able to quantify the effect that this vegetation conversion has had on the C and N biogeochemistry of these forested watersheds. Long-term atmospheric deposition records, along with streamflow and stream chemistry data, further allow for investigation of the inputs and export of nutrients from each watershed over time.

Our specific objectives were to: 1) measure select ecosystem pools of C and N within WS6 and WS7; 2) quantify inputs and exports of ecosystem NO₃-N; and 3) compare pool sizes of C and N and NO₃-N export to the previous measurements to quantify changes over time. It was hypothesized that: 1) relative to WS7, WS6 would still exhibit lower amounts of C and N in below-ground biomass and in mineral soil after 50 years of contrasting vegetative influence; and 2) relative to WS7, there would be a lower inorganic N flux in spruce-influenced soils, leading to accumulating C and N pool sizes in the forest floor and lower pool sizes in the mineral soil, ultimately resulting in low NO₃–N export to the stream.

Methods

Site description

The watersheds investigated in this study are within the FEF, managed by the USDA Forest Service, in Parsons, WV, USA. The 1,900-ha forest was established in 1934 within the Monongahela National Forest. Annual precipitation is evenly distributed per annum and averages 145.8 cm (Kochenderfer 2006). Average monthly precipitation peaks in June (144 mm) and reaches its lowest value in October (97 mm). Average yearly temperature is 9.2° C, with an average monthly maximum in July (20.6° C) and minimum in January (-18° C) (Kochenderfer 2006).

Both WS6, the spruce watershed, and WS7, the hardwood reference watershed, were clearcut logged in sections, beginning in 1964 and concluding in 1967, and maintained barren with herbicides until 1969. Additional aerial herbicide was applied to WS6 in 1977 and again in 1980 to prevent hardwood re-growth (Adams et al. 2020). Initial herbicide applications and harvesting through 1969 were done to evaluate the effects of complete deforestation on water yield, and Norway spruce was planted in 1973 to investigate how conifer conversion of hardwood stands affects water yield (Kochenderfer et al. 1990). After nearly 50 years of growth, WS6 has a closed canopy and dense stand structure (basal area = $46 \text{ m}^2 \text{ ha}^{-1}$). Annual runoff in WS6 is considerably lower than the adjacent WS7, and lower than pre-treatment (Kochenderfer et al. 1990; Adams, USFS, unpublished data). This has been attributed to greater amounts of interception and transpiration in conifers relative to hardwood species (Kochenderfer et al. 1990).

The spruce watershed (WS6; 22 ha; elevation range 730-830 m) has hillslopes with east/west aspects along the stream. Soils in this watershed are Calvin series (Calvin channery silt loam; Calvin loamy-skeletal, mixed, active, mesic typic Dystrudept) (Soil Survey Staff USDA NRCS web soil survey 2019), derived from sandstone, siltstone, and shale parent material. Due to the influence of Norway spruce, a mor-type litter layer has developed, with a thick horizon of undecomposed needles (Oi) above further-decomposed spruce organic material (Oe and Oa). There is also evidence of development of a spodic E-horizon in some locations in the watershed. There are few other tree species in the watershed, but individuals of black locust (*Robinia pseudoacacia*), yellow poplar (*Liriodendron tulipifera*), red maple (*Acer rubrum*), and sourwood (*Oxydendron arboreum*), and patches of greenbrier (Smilax sp.) are present in WS6.

The hardwood reference watershed (WS7; 24 ha; elevation range 730-860 m) has hillslopes with north/south aspects along the stream. Soils in this watershed are dominantly Calvin (Calvin channery silt loam), with small ridgeline areas of Dekalb series (Dekalb channery loam and Dekalb extremely stony loam; Dekalb loamy-skeletal, siliceous, active, mesic typic Dystrudept), derived from acidic sandstone parent material (Soil Survey Staff USDA NRCS web soil survey 2019). This watershed is dominated by yellow poplar, sugar maple (*Acer saccharum*), and Northern red oak (*Quercus rubra*), with an understory of dogwood (*Cornus florida*), striped maple (*Acer pensylvanicum*), cucumber magnolia (*Magnolia acuminata*), and several species of pteridophyte.

In the initial study design established by Kelly (Kelly 2008) transects were established perpendicular from the stream on both sides of the stream. Six transects per watershed were established, three on each side of the main stream draining each watershed to explore potential effects of aspect and spatial variation on soil characteristics. Transects were stratified into zones along the entire length of the stream channel (low, middle, high) in order to compare transects between watersheds and to examine variability along the stream gradient within each watershed. Soil samples were collected initially in July 2008 from five sites (1, 8, 15, 30, and 60 m upslope from the stream) along each transect and from the A- and B-horizons (0 to 10 cm depth and 10 to 45 cm depth, respectively, with a field determination of horizon change) at each of the five sampling sites within a transect (n = 6 transects; n = 2 horizons; n = 5 distances from stream; N = 60 total soil sampling sites per watershed). Generally, bedrock is encountered at approximately 45 cm. All data from the previous sampling will be referred to as "2008".

Soil and forest floor collection

From sampling points (18 per watershed, previous five locations from each transect were reduced to three) previously established in 2008 in WS6 and WS7, soil samples were collected by auger at 0–10 and 10-45 cm depth (A- and B-horizons). Within 24 hours of sampling, subsamples were sieved through 2 mm mesh for determination of inorganic N content and moisture content. Moist samples were stored at 4 °C prior to extraction for N or dried at 105 °C to determine moisture content via mass loss. Remaining soil was air-dried then sieved to 2 mm to determine total C and N content. Forest floor (organic horizon) samples were collected in October 2019 at each transect location in triplicate using a standardized template of 273.16 cm², then composited, for a total area sampled of 0.082 m². Forest floor samples were oven-dried at 105 °C for analysis.

Atmospheric deposition and stream export of NO₃-N

Atmospheric dry and wet NO₃-N deposition data were acquired from the EPA CASTnet PAR107 monitoring site and the National Atmospheric Deposition Program (NADP) monitoring site WV18, respectively. Records are available beginning in 1979 and inputs prior to 1979 are assumed to be equal to the first year of data available in order to calculate a complete annual budget between 1973-2019. Weekly NO₃-N concentration and streamflow data for both watersheds were retrieved from the USDA Forest Service Timber and Watershed Lab, Parsons, WV.

Above-ground and below-ground biomass and C and N pools

Diameter at breast height (DBH) of all trees within 0.004 ha plots in WS6 and 0.04 ha plots in WS7 was measured by the USFS in 2018 in both watersheds. Individual tree measurements were converted to kg dry weight biomass using allometric equations for above-and below-ground biomass following the methods of Kelly 2010. Spruce height was determined from DBH using the equation from Huang et al. (1992), (species group 5; function 13) (Table 1) before applying biomass allometric equations. For above-ground biomass for Norway spruce, equations from Fehrmann and Kleinn (2006) – which use both DBH and tree height – were applied. To estimate biomass below-ground in the spruce watershed, we applied the equation from Drexhage and Gruber (1999). Individual tree biomass was then scaled up to total kg ha⁻¹ for both WS6 and WS7.

For WS7, above-ground biomass was determined using the equation from Jenkins et al. (2003). This equation uses species-group-specific variables, and the following was applied: soft maple/birch equation was applied to red maple and black birch (*Betula lenta*); hard maple/oak/hickory/beech equation was applied to sugar maple, Northern red oak, black cherry (*Prunus serotina*), yellow poplar, and American beech (*Fagus grandifolia*); Mixed hardwood equation was applied to all other species. Below-ground biomass was estimated using the equation by Vandeboncouer et al. (2007) for all northern hardwood species at mid-elevation, developed from data from the Hubbard Brook Experimental Forest in New Hampshire, USA.

Using above-and below-ground biomass estimate, tree compartment mass and %N (roots, bole wood, twigs and branches, bole bark, foliage) were estimated using published values from Whittaker et al. (1974) for WS7 and Feng et al. (2008) for WS6. C concentration was assumed to be 50% of biomass within each compartment. C and N content by each tree compartment mass (kg) was summed to estimate total biomass C and N values (Whittaker et al. 1979: Feng et al. 2008).

Soil C and N pools

To determine C and N content, soil samples were ground with a mortar and pestle, while forest floor samples were kiln dried to 105 °C and passed through a Wiley mill grinder. Ground soil and forest floor samples were weighed on a microgram scale, packed into tin capsules, and total C and N were measured in a Carlo Erba NA 1500 N, C, S elemental analyzer. Coarse fragment and rock content were determined on a subset of sample to determine percentage of fine material. Corrections for bulk density and coarse fragments and rock content were applied to final calculations of C and N to convert concentration to kg ha⁻¹. To determine inorganic N content, fresh soil was extracted using a 2 *M* KCl solution, shaken for one hour, and filtered. Extracts were

analyzed for NO₃-N and NH₄-N concentration via a microplate sulfanilamide colorimetric analysis (DeForest 2011).

As an estimate of the active C pool in mineral soil, we measured permanganate oxidizable carbon (POXC; Culman et al. 2012). Five g of dried soil were mixed with 2 ml of 0.2 *M* KMnO₄ solution and 18 ml H₂O, then placed on an orbital shaker for 2 minutes, and allowed to settle for 10 minutes, before 0.5 ml of the supernatant was pipetted and then diluted to 50 ml with deionized water. An aliquot (100 μ L) was pipetted into a clear 96-well plate, along with a duplicate set of standards and deionized water control and read at 550 nm using a Synergy HTX plate reader (Biotek, Winooski, VT).

To determine water-stable aggregate distribution, we utilized a wet-sieving method. Air-dried soil samples were sieved to 2 mm, then a 100 g subsample was placed in a device based on those designed by Yoder (1936) and Ekwue et al. (2018), utilizing the methodology of Mikha and Rice (2004) and Kelly et al. (2014). This device uses tiered sieves to stratify and collect all soil size fractions greater than 53 μ m. Sieve sizes were 2000, 1000, 500, 250, and 53 μ m. Any soil particles not captured by the sieves, and thus smaller than 53 μ m were considered free micro-aggregates or unassociated clay particles. To slake subsamples, the nested sieves were slowly submerged into a 2.5 m*M* CaCl₂ solution to prevent aggregate dispersion. Yoder (1936) explains that pure water causes dispersion forces on soil particles, citing Demolon and Henin (1932) who suggest a solution of Ca(NO₃)₂. Because we intended to later measure for N-based compounds, we used CaCl₂ instead for the same effect. After 10 minutes of soaking, the apparatus is run for ten minutes, agistating soils at a 4 cm stroke length at 30 rpm. After agitation, samples are washed and transferred from sieves to drying tins and dried in an oven at 50 °C until fully dry, then weighed. Subsamples of each stratified size class were dried at 105 °C to correct to dry weight.

To determine OM content in each aggregate fraction, bulk samples and sieved subsamples (0.5 - 10 g) of dried soil were weighed in aluminum tins, placed into a muffle furnace at 550°C for 8 hours. Upon removal, samples were allowed to cool, then weighed to determine the loss of mass due to ignition of OM (Bao et al. 2011).

Data Analysis

The experimental design of this study is an example of pseudo-replication, with an effective sample size of one (Gilliam, 1994; Hurlbert 1984). Differences in data are assumed to be a result of vegetative effects because 1) the soil descriptions in each watershed are predominantly the same, and similar in clay mineralogy, and 2) previous data of stream conductivity indicate that changes in stream chemistry and soils primarily occurred after the clear-cut harvests in 1967 and the planting of Norway spruce in WS6 (Kelly 2011). To determine differences in C and N pool sizes, inorganic N, POXC, and aggregate weight and organic matter distribution between each watershed, data were analyzed using a nonparametric Wilcoxon two-sample test. Statistical analyses were performed using SAS-JMP version 14.0 (SAS Institute, Cary, NC) at α =0.05 significance level.

Results

Soil and forest floor C and N pools

In 2008, mineral soil from WS7 contained significantly more C and N than soil from WS6 in both A- and B-horizons (Fig. 2). For example, in 2008, A-horizon soil WS7 contained approximately 20% more C (kg ha⁻¹) than spruce soil from WS6. In the 2020 assessment, no significant differences were detected in soil C or N content between watersheds in either soil horizon. In the A-horizon, WS7 previously had greater C content, though current estimates show that WS6 now has similar C content in A-horizon soil (WS6 = 47,053; WS7 = 42,784 kg C ha⁻¹; p = 0.150). In the B-horizon, WS7 had significantly more C in 2008, but now, C in the B-horizon is similar between watersheds (WS6 = 68,294; WS7 = 70,156 kg C ha⁻¹; p = 0.812). Regarding N, WS7 soil had a larger N pool than WS6 in 2008 in both the A- and B-horizons, but now the differences are no longer significant (A-horizon: WS6 = 2,083; WS7 = 2,868 kg N ha⁻¹; p = 0.085; B-horizon: WS6 = 3678; WS7 = 4,594 kg ha⁻¹; p = 0.200) (Fig. 3). Between 2008 and 2020, both watersheds experienced increasing mineral soil C and N.

In 2008, forest floor biomass in WS6 was 43% greater than in WS 7 (Fig. 4), resulting in greater C and N content in forest floor material from WS 6. In 2020, forest floor biomass had increased in both watersheds, though to a much greater extent in WS 6 (Fig. 4). WS7 increased by 253%, while WS6 increased by 482% from 2008 to 2020. Forest floor biomass in WS6 is now 206% greater than in WS7. In both the 2008 study and 2020, C and N pools in the forest floor of WS6 (p = 0.001 and 0.003, respectively) were significantly greater than in WS7. Both C and N pools increased in both watersheds between studies, though WS6 increased by a greater amount than WS7 (C: WS6 = 24,034; WS7 = 8,322 kg C ha⁻¹; N: WS6 = 842; WS7 = 294 kg N ha⁻¹).

Tree biomass pools

In 2008, total above-ground biomass estimates were approximately 30% less in WS6 (116,800 kg ha⁻¹) relative to WS7 (166,000 kg ha⁻¹). Estimates of below-ground biomass were approximately 45% lower in WS6 (21,000 kg ha⁻¹) relative to WS7 (38,000 kg ha⁻¹) (Fig. 4). Total biomass of both watersheds increased since 2008, though live tree biomass in WS6 increased more (136%) compared to WS7 (49%). Current total biomass values are not significantly different between watersheds (p = 0.937).

Aboveground biomass increased in both watersheds between 2008 and 2020, with more aboveground biomass accruing in WS6 (increased by 88%) relative to WS7 (increased by 46%) (Fig. 4). In 2020, above-ground biomass did not significantly differ between the watersheds (p = 0.130) (Fig. 4) (WS6 = 220,471; WS7 = 242,660 kg ha⁻¹). Within above-ground biomass, WS7 had a greater pool of N (p = 0.048) while no significant difference occurred between C pools (WS6 = 110,235; WS7 = 121,330 kg C ha⁻¹) (WS6 = 19,283; WS7 = 25,918 kg N ha⁻¹). In 2008, vegetation in WS7 contained 30% greater N and C in above-ground biomass.

Below-ground biomass increased in both watersheds over time, where below-ground biomass in WS6 increased by 85% and by 38% in WS7 (Fig. 4). WS7 maintains a significantly greater amount of below-ground biomass than WS6 in 2020 (WS6 = 38,565; WS7 = 51,836 kg ha⁻¹; p < 0.001). Between 2008 and 2020, below-ground C and N pools increased in both watersheds. The relative increase was greater in WS7 (38%) than WS6 (27%). WS7 had more C in the below-ground biomass pool than WS6 in 2008 and in 2020. Vegetation in WS6 increased in below-ground biomass N to a greater extent relative to vegetation in WS7 between 2008-2020. In 2008, WS7

had greater below-ground biomass N than WS6; in 2020, WS6 had greater below-ground biomass N. WS6 increased in below-ground biomass N by 85% and WS7 increased by 38%. In the below-ground biomass pool, WS7 had greater amounts of C (WS6 = 19,283; WS7 = 25,918 kg C ha⁻¹), while WS6 had greater N (WS6 = 463; WS7 = 368 kg N ha⁻¹) (p < 0.001 and = 0.001, respectively). This contrasts with the 2008 assessment in which vegetation in WS7 contained greater C and N in below-ground biomass.

Atmospheric inputs and stream exports

Wet and dry atmospheric deposition inputs of NO₃-N are assumed to be equal for both watersheds; NO₃-N exports from both watersheds are depicted in Fig. 5. Inputs of NO₃-N totaled 179.8 kg ha⁻¹ during 1973-2018. Total NO₃-N stream export from WS6 since 1973 is 47.27 kg N ha⁻¹. This is only 12% of the NO₃-N that was exported from WS7 in the same time (399.06 kg N ha⁻¹). WS6 has continued the pattern of very low stream NO₃-N export.

N mineralization and inorganic N

Previous measures of total net N mineralization annual flux between 2007-2009 in A-horizon soils was approximately three times greater in the WS7 than in WS6. Current inorganic N content as extracted from field-fresh soil are 5.4 times larger in WS7 than WS6 (WS6 = 0.97; WS7 = 5.3 mg inorganic N kg⁻¹ soil; p < 0.001). When total N is separated into NO₃-N and NH₄-N pools, soil from WS7 has significantly greater NO₃-N (WS6 = 0.25; WS7 = 4.3 mg kg⁻¹ soil; p < 0.001), though there is no significant difference in NH₄-N between watersheds (Fig. 6).

Aggregate size distribution, OM, and POXC

Total aggregate sand-free weight (53-2000 μ m) did not vary between watersheds in either the Aor B-horizon, though soil from WS6 had greater sand-free weight in the micro-aggregate size classes (53-250 and <53 μ m) in both the A- and B-horizons (p = 0.004 and 0.052, respectively, in the A-horizon and p = 0.035 and 0.007 in the B-horizon; Fig. 7). Total aggregate OM did not differ between watersheds in the A-horizon (p = 0.741), but in the B-horizon, soil from WS7 contained greater aggregate OM than WS6 (WS6 = 21.7; WS7 = 44.5 g kg⁻¹; p = 0.006). While there were no significant differences in aggregate OM content between watersheds in the A-horizon within any aggregate size classes, in the B-horizon, soil from WS7 has significantly greater OM content in the macro-aggregate size fractions (500-100, 100-2000, >2000 μ m) and slightly more OM in the smaller aggregate size classes (Fig. 7).

Soil in WS7 had greater POXC values in the A-horizon relative to WS6 (WS6 = 483.8; WS7 = 575.6 mg kg⁻¹ soil; p = 0.029) and POXC was slightly greater in WS7 in the B-horizon (WS6 = 290.4; WS7 = 371.2 mg kg⁻¹ soil; p = 0.063) (Fig. 8).

Discussion

Soil and forest floor C and N pools

Biogeochemical differences between hardwood and conifer forests are most often related to litter and forest floor dynamics. Globally, mean annual litterfall mass is greater in temperate hardwood forests (range 5.0 - 6.3 t ha⁻¹ yr⁻¹) relative to temperate conifer forests (range 3.0 - 3.7 t ha ⁻¹ yr⁻¹); Landsberg and Gower 1997; Adams et al. 2019). However, standing forest floor mass is commonly greater in conifer forests relative to hardwood forests (mean 45 and 18 t ha⁻¹, respectively). Conifer forests commonly exhibit a mor-type forest floor (which is present in WS6 at FEF), while a mull-

type forest floor in common in hardwood forests. Mor-type forest floors exhibit an accumulation of intact plant material, a relatively low pH, dominant fungal decomposition, and strong boundaries between the organic and mineral soil horizon. Mull-type forest floor exhibits a gradual mixing of organic material with mineral soil, dominated by bacterial decomposition, and strong granular structure (Fisher and Binkley 2000; Adams et al. 2019). Turnover, or decomposition rate of plant litter in hardwood forests is approximately 4 years, and about 15 years in conifer forests (Waring 2002).

Between the 2008 and 2020 samplings, below-ground pools of C and N increased more in WS6 relative to WS7. S soil profiles influenced by conifer species often contain greater OM relative to soil of hardwood forests (e.g., 943 and 631 g kg⁻¹ soil for 0 - 50 cm soil depth, respectively, in Maine, USA; Ohno et al., 2017) and supported by Chiti et al. (2012) who reported that, when comparing coniferous, broadleaf, and evergreen broadleaf systems, coniferous systems had the greatest SOC storage in both the 0-30 and the 30-100 cm soil depths tested. Contrary to our hypothesis that WS6 would still contain less C and N content than WS7, as was the case in 2008, soil C and N pools from WS6 increased at a faster rate than soil from WS7. While WS7 may have previously had a greater amount of C and N in the soil and forest floor pools, WS6 is on a trajectory to overtake it.

Forest harvest may result in loss of soil C, caused by disturbance and changes in soil temperature and moisture and resulting in increased decomposition and erosion, but C stores generally recover to original levels after several decades, especially if the stand regenerates to similar species composition as the pre-existing stand (Harrison et al. 1995, Chen et al. 2000; Kashian et al. 2006). However, species conversion may alter soil C recovery rates following harvest. A chronosequence study of soil C content beneath red spruce (*Picea rubens*) vegetation in northeastern North America (Diochon et al. 2009) showed that soils contain increasingly smaller stocks of C from 1-, 15-, and 45-year-old stands, reaching a minimum of approximately 76 Mg C ha⁻¹ soil C after 45 years of regrowth. Soil C stocks then began to increase after 45 years and were considerably higher in 80- and 125-year-old stands. Carbon loss (decrease in C concentration and content) from young stands in the Diochon et al. (2009) study was reported to occur through enhanced mineralization of organic compounds (verified with stable C isotopic analysis), especially in the deeper soil horizons. This pattern of soil C depletion from younger conifer stands, followed by soil C accumulation after 45 years is reflected in WS6 at FEF, as earlier studies demonstrated reduced C pools, and more recent studies show marked increases.

Biomass

Much like the comparison of C and N pools in the forest floor and soil, total biomass of WS6 is increasing at a faster rate than WS7. While total biomass in WS7 was greater in 2008, WS6 now has grown to the point that there is not a significant difference in the above-ground biomass pool. This aligns with Keeton et al. (2011), who reported that when comparing the amount of biomass in medium- to old-growth forests and the trajectory of biomass through time, the percent of the stand that was made up of conifer species was a secondary predictor value. From our studies and those presented by Keeton et al. it appears that as a stand ages, conifers tend to accelerate in biomass accumulation at a greater rate than hardwoods, but that this effect may not significantly affect the stand until it begins to reach maturity. Based on the age of the stand (~50 years) this also agrees with Pearson et al. (1987) who found that in another conifer species - lodgepole pine (*Pinus*

contorta ssp. *latifolia*) – in an even-aged stand, maximum biomass accumulation rates are reached between 40 and 60 years, while in an uneven-aged stand, maximum biomass accumulation rate occurred after 80 years of development, implying that stand development is more influential on biomass accumulation rate than age.

Soil inorganic N

Inorganic N content was more than 5 times greater in WS7 A-horizon soil relative to WS6 (Fig. 6). Greater inorganic N availability is common in hardwood soils relative to conifer soils. Reich et al. (1997) reported that N mineralization was greater in oak hardwood forests when compared to natural conifer forests. Greater inorganic N content in WS7 aligns with our expectation that the conifer system has low rates of nitrification and N mineralization (Kelly et al. 2011), and is likely reflected in the significantly lower POXC values measured in the A-horizon of WS6 (Fig. 8). The lower POXC in the spruce system may be a result of increased C:N ratio of litter or decreased pH (Waring 2002; Francis 1982). Interestingly, while there is a significant difference between watersheds in NO₃-N, NH₄-N content is similar. Francis (1982) stated that nitrification occurs in more neutral to alkaline soils and cites examples of studies in which acidifying conditions reduced nitrate formation; as WS6 has a lower pH (though not statistically significant) compared to WS7, this can potentially have caused reduced nitrification, as demonstrated by Kelly et al. (2011), who attributed the effect to organic substrate suitability. Increased C in the forest floor layer can also suppress nitrification (Van Miegroet et al. 1990), and with the increased C:N ratio of conifer litter, this could also be a cause of the decreased NO₃-N in soil from WS6. Compton and Boone (2000) also reported that NO₃-N accumulation in a conifer system was depressed compared to a hardwood system.

Atmospheric deposition and stream export of NO₃-N

WS6 exports have remained at nearly zero NO₃-N, while exports from WS7 remain relatively high in a pattern related to atmospheric inputs. Currie et al. (1996) found that at the Harvard Experimental Forest in Massachusetts, USA, when comparing a conifer stand (red pine, *Pinus resinosa*) that was ~70 years old to a hardwood stand ~50 years old, the conifer stand had greater inorganic N leaching to the mineral soil from the forest floor. Kelly et al. (2011) previously explained that WS6 has a lowered nitrification rate compared to WS7, potentially due to high soil C:N ratio and the degradability of the OM, and this decreased nitrification can reduce stream NO₃-N export.

Aggregate weight and OM distribution and POXC

Soil aggregate distribution in WS6 exhibited a strong shift to dominance by micro-aggregates (53-250 μ m and <53 μ m relative to soil from WS7, and this occurred in both A- and B-horizon. This may be a function of macro-aggregate dispersion via acidification of soil (A-horizon soil pH WS6 = 3.85; WS7 = 3.97; B-horizon soil pH WS6 = 4.03; WS7 = 4.16) and lower microbial activity and byproducts (A-horizon POXC WS6 = 483.8; WS7 = 575.6; p = 0.029; B-horizon POXC: WS6 = 290.4; WS7 = 371.2 mg kg⁻¹; p = 0.063). We anticipated that the more recalcitrant litter and acidic conditions in WS6 would result in decreased bacterial activity, and therefore a greater proportion of OM occurring in larger aggregate size classes or as particulate organic matter unassociated with soil particles, and that the dispersion forces of acidification in WS6 would lead to greater fraction weight in the <53 μ m size class. With reduced decomposition, a greater proportion of OM within WS6 resides in the larger macro-aggregates or unassociated <53 μ m

fraction. In WS6, within decreasing aggregate size classes, there is reduced OM content, potentially due to reduced decomposition resulting in larger particulates of OM – too large to be incorporated in smaller microaggregates, while the greater amount of OM in the <53 μ m size class is likely made up of fungal hyphae and organic exudates. We did not expect that WS6 would have greater OM content in the <53 μ m size class, and while it is not significantly different, there is a strong trend (p = 0.065).

WS7 has significantly greater OM content in the macro-aggregate size class, and trends towards greater OM content within the smaller aggregate size classes as well. If macro-aggregation is increased in soil with higher pH, this would provide physical protection of OM and greater accumulation of intra-aggregate OM in WS7 due to the more labile litter, and our results support that conclusion. This implies that larger aggregates were dispersed in soil from WS6 and the amount of aggregate-protected OM (Elliott 1986; Plante and McGill 2002; Mihka and Rice 2004) is greater in WS7. Because soil from WS7 has significantly greater POXC values in the A-horizon and slightly greater POXC values in B-horizon soil, as well as 5.4 times greater inorganic N content, we can surmise that hardwood vegetation allows for more rapid microbial activity and organic matter turnover than spruce vegetation, as expected.

Conclusion

Many questions remain concerning the ecosystem changes resulting from conversion of native hardwood forests to conifer monocultures. Our data show that that differences in the rate of C and N accumulation in the spruce watershed are in an accelerating pattern relative to the hardwood system, with the rate of accumulation of C and N increasing over time in the spruce watershed. There likely occurred a significant loss of both C and N immediately after conversion from hardwood to Norway spruce, and that as WS6 ages, this spruce watershed may store more biomass, C, and N relative to the hardwood forest of the same age. We are still unable to account for the large long-term discrepancy of N export from the two watersheds. Spruce vegetation has altered soil aggregation, where spruce soil is significantly dominated by micro-aggregate size classes and intra-aggregate OM is reduced relative to soil from the hardwood watershed, likely due to the recalcitrant litter from spruce and lower microbial activity. This information may help inform management of existing conifer planted forests, as well as for species selection in management efforts for C and N storage or stream N management in the future.

References

Adams, M. B., Edwards, P. J., Wood, F., & Kochenderfer, J. N. (1993). Artificial watershed acidification on the Fernow Experimental Forest, USA. *Journal of Hydrology*, *150*(2-4), 505-519.

Adams, M. B., Kelly, C., Kabrick, J., & Schuler, J. (2019). Temperate forests and soils. In *Developments in Soil Science* (Vol. 36, pp. 83-108). Elsevier.

Adams, M. B., Kelly, C., Simpson, B., & Juracko, J. (2020). Growth and productivity of a 45year-old Norway spruce plantation on the Fernow Experimental Forest. *Research Note NRS-253*. *Madison, WI: US Department of Agriculture, Forest Service, Northern Research Station.* 11 *p.*, 253, 1-11. Adams, M. B., Kelly, C., Simpson, B., & Juracko, J. (2020). Growth and productivity of a 45year-old Norway spruce plantation on the Fernow Experimental Forest. *Research Note NRS-253*. *Madison, WI: US Department of Agriculture, Forest Service, Northern Research Station. 11 p., 253*, 1-11.

Averill, C., Turner, B. L., & Finzi, A. C. (2014). Mycorrhiza-mediated competition between plants and decomposers drives soil carbon storage. *Nature*, *505*(7484), 543-545.

Bao, Q. I. A. N., Ling, L. I. U., & Xiao, X. I. A. O. (2011). Comparative tests on different methods for content of soil organic matter [J]. *Journal of Hohai University (Natural Sciences)*, *1*, 34-38.

Binkley, D. (1995). The Influence of Tree Species on Forest Soils: Processes and Patterns. In *Proceedings of the trees and soil workshop* (Vol. 7, p. 994).

Bhattarai, A., Bhattarai, B., & Pandey, S. (2015). Variation of soil microbial population in different soil horizons. *J Microbiol Exp*, 2(2), 00044.

Boyle, M., Frankenberger, W. T., & Stolzy, L. H. (1989). The influence of organic matter on soil aggregation and water infiltration. *Journal of production agriculture*, *2*(4), 290-299.

Bremner, J. M. (1965). Nitrogen availability indexes. *Methods of Soil Analysis: Part 2 Chemical and Microbiological Properties*, 9, 1324-1345.

Cambardella, C. A., Colvin, T. S., Karlen, D. L., Logsdon, S. D., Berry, E. C., Radke, J. K., Kaspar, T. C., Parkin, T. B. & Jaynes, D. B. (1996, January). Soil property contributions to yield variation patterns. In *Proceedings of the Third International Conference on Precision Agriculture* (pp. 189-195). Madison, WI, USA: American Society of Agronomy, Crop Science Society of America, Soil Science Society of America.

Carnus, J. M., Parrotta, J., Brockerhoff, E., Arbez, M., Jactel, H., Kremer, A., Lamb, D., O'Hara, K., & Walters, B. (2006). Planted forests and biodiversity. *Journal of Forestry 104*(2): 65-77.

Chapman, S. K., Langley, J. A., Hart, S. C., & Koch, G. W. (2006). Plants actively control nitrogen cycling: uncorking the microbial bottleneck. *New Phytologist*, *169*(1), 27-34.

Chen J., Chen W., Liu J., Cihlar J., & Gray S. (2000) Annual carbon balance of Canada's forests during 1895-1996. *Global Biogeochemical Cycles* 14(3):839-850.

Chiti, T., Díaz-Pinés, E., & Rubio, A. (2012). Soil organic carbon stocks of conifers, broadleaf and evergreen broadleaf forests of Spain. *Biology and Fertility of Soils*, 48(7), 817-826.

Clausen, J. C., & Spooner, J. (1993). *Paired watershed study design* (No. PB-94-154820/XAB; EPA--841/F-93/009). Environmental Protection Agency, Washington, DC (United States). Office of Wetlands, Oceans and Watersheds.

Compton, J. E., & Boone, R. D. (2000). Long-term impacts of agriculture on soil carbon and nitrogen in New England forests. *Ecology*, *81*(8), 2314-2330.

DeForest, J. (2011) Nutrient analyses on a microplate reader: Nitrate and nitrite analysis. Ohio University.

Diochon, A., Kellman, L., & Beltrami, H. (2009). Looking deeper: An investigation of soil carbon losses following harvesting from a managed northeastern red spruce (Picea rubens Sarg.) forest chronosequence. *Forest Ecology and Management*, *257*(2), 413-420.

Drexhage, M., & Gruber, F. (1999). Above-and below-stump relationships for Picea abies: estimating root system biomass from breast-height diameters. *Scandinavian Journal of Forest Research*, *14*(4), 328-333.

Fehrmann L., & Kleinn C. (2006) General considerations about the use of allometric equations for biomass estimation on the example of Norway spruce in central Europe. *Forest Ecology and Management 236*(2-3), 412-421.

Feng, Z., Brumme, R., Xu, Y. J., & Lamersdorf, N. (2008). Tracing the fate of mineral N compounds under high ambient N deposition in a Norway spruce forest at Solling/Germany. *Forest ecology and management*, *255*(7), 2061-2073.

Finzi, A. C., Abramoff, R. Z., Spiller, K. S., Brzostek, E. R., Darby, B. A., Kramer, M. A., & Phillips, R. P. (2015) Rhizosphere processes are quantitatively important components of terrestrial carbon and nutrient cycles. *Global Change Biology 21*(5): 2082-2094.

Fisher, R.F., Binkley, D., 2000. Ecology and Management of Forest Soils, third ed. John Wiley & Sons Inc., NewYork.

Francis, A. J. (1982). Effects of acidic precipitation and acidity on soil microbial processes. *Water, Air, and Soil Pollution, 18*(1-3), 375–394.

Gast, P. R. (1937) Contrasts between the Soil Profiles Developed under Pines and Hardwoods. *Journal of Forestry* 35(1): 11-16.

Gilliam, F. S., Turrill, N. L., Aulick, S. D., Evans, D. K., & Adams, M. B. (1994). Herbaceous layer and soil response to experimental acidification in a central Appalachian hardwood forest. *Journal of Environmental Quality*, *23*(4), 835-844.

Guo, L. B., & Gifford, R. M. (2002) Soil carbon stocks and land use change: a meta analysis. *Global Change Biology* 8(4):345-360.

Harrison, K. G., Post, W. M., & Richter, D. D. (1995). Soil carbon turnover in a recovering temperate forest. *Global Biogeochemical Cycles*, *9*(4), 449-454.

Hewlett, J. D., & Helvey, J. D. (1970). Effects of forest clear-felling on the storm hydrograph. *Water Resources Research*, *6*(3), 768-782.

Hishi, T. (2007). Heterogeneity of individual roots within the fine root architecture: causal links between physiological and ecosystem functions. *Journal of Forest Research*, 12(2), 126–133.

Hobbie, S. E., Reich, P. B., Lee, T., Ellsworth, D. S., West, J. B., Tilman, D., Knops, J. M. H., Naeem, S., & Trost, J. (2006) Nitrogen limitation constrains sustainability of ecosystem response to CO₂. *Nature 440*, 922-925.

Huang, S., Titus, S. J., & Wiens, D. P. (1992). Comparison of nonlinear height-diameter functions for major Alberta tree species. *Canadian Journal of Forest Research*, *22*(9), 1297-1304.

Hurlbert, S. H. (1984). Pseudoreplication and the design of ecological field experiments. *Ecological monographs*, *54*(2), 187-211.

Jenkins, J. C., Chojnacky, D. C., Heath, L. S., & Birdsey, R. A. (2003). National-scale biomass estimators for United States tree species. *Forest science*, 49(1), 12-35.

Johnson, M. S., & Lehmann, J. (2006). Double-funneling of trees: Stemflow and root-induced preferential flow. *Ecoscience*, 13(3), 324–333.

Kashian, D. M., Romme, W. H., Tinker, D. B., Turner, M. G., & Ryan, M. G. (2006). Carbon storage on landscapes with stand-replacing fires. *Bioscience*, *56*(7), 598-606.

Keeton, W. S., Whitman, A. A., McGee, G. C., & Goodale, C. L. (2011). Late-successional biomass development in northern hardwood-conifer forests of the northeastern United States. *Forest Science*, *57*(6), 489-505.

Kelly, C. N. (2010). *Carbon and nitrogen cycling in watersheds of contrasting vegetation types in the Fernow Experimental Forest, West Virginia* (Doctoral dissertation, Virginia Tech).

Kelly, C., Schoenholtz, S., & Adams, M. B. (2011). Contrasts in carbon and nitrogen ecosystem budgets in adjacent Norway spruce and Appalachian hardwood watersheds in the Fernow Experimental Forest, West Virginia. In *In: Medley, CN; Patterson, Glenn; Parker, MJ, eds. Observing, studying and managing for change--Proceedings of the fourth interagency conference on research in the watersheds. Scientific Investigations Rep. 2011-5169. Reston, VA: US Department of Interior, Geological Survey: 121-126.* (pp. 121-126).

Kelly, C. N., Schoenholtz, S. H., & Adams, M. B. (2011). Soil properties associated with net nitrification following watershed conversion from Appalachian hardwoods to Norway spruce. *Plant and soil*, *344*(1-2), 361-376.

Kochenderfer, J. N. (2006). Fernow and the Appalachian hardwood region. In *The Fernow* watershed acidification study (pp. 17-39). Springer, Dordrecht.

Kochenderfer, J. N., Edwards, P. J., & Helvey, J. D. (1990, January). Land management and water yield in the Appalachians. In *Proceedings of the Symposium on Watershed Planning and Analysis in Action* (pp. 523-532). Publ by ASCE.

Landsberg, J. J., & Gower, S. T. (1997). Applications of physiological ecology to forest management. Elsevier.

Likens G.E. (1985) An experimental approach for the study of ecosystems: The fifth Tansley lecture. Brit Ecol Soc 73(2):381-396.

Lovett, G. M., Weathers, K. C., Arthur, M. A., & Schultz, J. C. (2004). Nitrogen cycling in a northern hardwood forest: do species matter?. *Biogeochemistry*, 67(3), 289-308.

Mackay, D. S., & Band, L. E. (1997). Forest ecosystem processes at the watershed scale: Dynamic coupling of distributed hydrology and canopy growth. *Hydrological Processes*, *11*(9), 1197-1217.

Melillo, J. M., Naimen, R. J., Aber, J. D., & Eschleman, K. N. (1983) The influence of substrate quality and stream size on wood decomposition dynamics. *Oecologia* 58(3): 281-285.

Miles, J. (1985). The pedogenic effects of different species and vegetation types and the implications of succession. *Journal of soil science*, *36*(4), 571-584.

Mina, V. N. (1967). Influence of stemflow on soil. Soviet Soil Science-USSR, (10), 1321-1329.

Mueller, K. E., Eissenstat, D. M., Hobbie, S. E., Oleksyn, J., Jagodzinski, A. M., Reich, P. B., Chadwick O. A., & Chorover, J. (2012). Tree species effects on coupled cycles of carbon, nitrogen, and acidity in mineral soils at a common garden experiment. *Biogeochemistry*, 111(1-3), 601-614.

Müller, P. E. (1887) Studien über die natülichen Humusformen und deren Einwerkung auf Vegetation und Boden. Berlin.

Ohno, T., Heckman, K. A., Plante, A. F., Fernandez, I. J., & Parr, T. B. (2017). 14 C mean residence time and its relationship with thermal stability and molecular composition of soil organic matter: A case study of deciduous and coniferous forest types. *Geoderma*, *308*, 1–8.

Ontl, T. A., & Schulte, L. A. (2012). Soil carbon storage. Nature Education Knowledge, 3(10).

Pearson, J. A., Knight, D. H., & Fahey, T. J. (1987). Biomass and nutrient accumulation during stand development in Wyoming lodgepole pine forests. *Ecology*, *68*(6), 1966-1973.

Phillips, R. P., Brzostek, E., & Midgley M. G. (2013) The mycorrhizal-associated nutrient economy: a new framework for predicting carbon-nutrient couplings in temperate forests. *New Phytologist, 199*(1), 41-51.

Rasse, D. P., Rumpel, C., & Dignac, M. F. (2005). Is soil carbon mostly root carbon? Mechanisms for a specific stabilisation. *Plant and soil*, *269*(1-2), 341-356.

Reich, P. B., Grigal, D. F., Aber, J. D., & Gower, S. T. (1997). NITROGEN MINERALIZATION AND PRODUCTIVITY IN 50 HARDWOOD AND CONIFER STANDS ON DIVERSE SOILS. *Ecology*, *78(2)*, *335–347*.

Robertson, G. P. (1982). *Nitrification in forested ecosystems, Philos.* TR Soc. Lond., 296, 445–457.

Ross, S., Lawrence, G. B., and Fredriksen, F. (2004) Mineralization and nitrification patterns at eight northeastern USA forested research sites. *Forest Ecology and Management 188*(1-3):317-335.

Smith, P. (2004) Soils as carbon sinks: the global context. Soil Use and Management 20(2): 212-218

Solomon, D., Lehmann, J., Kinyang, J., Amelung, W., Lobe, I., Pell, A., Riha, S., Ngoze, S., Verchot, L., Mbugua, D., Skjemstad, J., and Schafer, T. (2007) Long-term impacts of anthropogenic perturbations on dynamics and speciation of organic carbon in tropical forest and subtropical grassland ecosystems. *Global Change Biology* 13(2): 511-530.

Ste-Marie, C., & Paré, D. (1999). Soil, pH and N availability effects on net nitrification in the forest floors of a range of boreal forest stands. *Soil Biology and Biochemistry*, *31*(11), 1579-1589.

Swank, W. T., & Douglass, J. E. (1975, December). Nutrient flux in undisturbed and manipulated forest ecosystems in the southern Appalachian Mountains. In *Tokyo Symposium* (*December 1975*). Ass. int. Sci. hydrol (Vol. 117).

Taylor, M. K., Lankau, R. A. and Wurzburger, N. (2016) Mycorrhizal associations of trees have different indirect effects on organic matter decomposition. *Journal of Ecology*, *104*(6), 1576-1584.

Vadeboncoeur, M. A., Hamburg, S. P., & Yanai, R. D. (2007). Validation and refinement of allometric equations for roots of northern hardwoods. *Canadian Journal of Forest Research*, *37*(9), 1777-1783.

Van Miegroet, H., Cole, D. W., & Johnson, D. W. (1990). Soil nitrification as affected by N fertility and changes in forest floor C/N ratio in four forest soils. *Canadian Journal of Forest Research*, *20*(7), 1012.

Vesterdal, L., Clarke, N., Sigurdsson, B. D., & Gundersen, P. (2013). Do tree species influence soil carbon stocks in temperate and boreal forests?. *Forest Ecology and Management*, *309*, 4-18.

Waring, R. H. (2002). Temperate coniferous forests. *Encyclopedia of global environmental change*, *2*, 560-565.

Whittaker, R. H., Bormann, F. H., Likens, G. E., & Siccama, T. G. (1974). The Hubbard Brook ecosystem study: forest biomass and production. *Ecological monographs*, *44*(2), 233-254.

Zinn, Y. L., Resck, D. V., & da Silva, J. E. (2002). Soil organic carbon as affected by afforestation with Eucalyptus and Pinus in the Cerrado region of Brazil. *Forest Ecology and Management*, *166*(1-3), 285-294.





Figure 1. Location of the Fernow Experimental Forest and view of WS6 and WS7, within the Monongahela National Forest in Parsons, WV **Figure 1.** Location of the Fernow Experimental Forest, Monongahela National Forest, near



Figure 2. Watershed budget depicting C content contained within each soil and biomass compartment in the spruce (WS6) and hardwood (WS7) watersheds. Asterisks denote significant differences between watersheds in the associated pool in the respective year ($\alpha = 0.05$).



Figure 3. Watershed budget depicting N content contained within each soil and biomass compartment in the spruce (WS6) and hardwood (WS7) watersheds. Asterisks denote significant differences between watersheds in the associated pool in the respective year ($\alpha = 0.05$).



Figure 4. Watershed budget depicting biomass contained in the spruce (WS6) and hardwood (WS7) watersheds. Asterisks denote significant differences between watersheds in the associated pool in the respective year ($\alpha = 0.05$).



Figure 5. Depiction of yearly stream NO₃-N export of WS6 and WS7. Data courtesy of USFS Timber and Watershed Lab, Parsons, WV.



Figure 6. NO₃-N and NH₄-N content from A-horizon soils (n = 18). Asterisks denote significant difference between watersheds as determined by Wilcoxon signed-rank test (p < 0.05). Solid error bars denote standard error for NH₄ values, dashed error bars denote standard error for NO₃ values.



Figure 7. Sand-free and OM weight within each aggregate size class by watershed in A-horizon and B-horizon. For each horizon, bars with different letters within each aggregate size fraction are significantly different according to Kruskal-Wallace means comparison (p < 0.05).



Figure 8. Mean POXC values within each soil horizon by watershed. Within each horizon, bars with different lowercase letters are significantly different according to Wilcoxon signed-rank test (p < 0.05).

Compartment	Equation	Variables	Reference
Hardwood	$agb = Exp (\beta_0 + \beta_1 \ln D)$	Tree species:	Jenkins et al.
above-ground		Soft Maple/birch:	(2003)
biomass (kg)		$\beta_0 = -1.9123; \ \beta_1 = 2.3651$	
(agb)		Hard maple/oak/hickory/beech:	
		$\beta_0 = -2.0127; \ \beta_1 = 2.4342$	
		Mixed hardwood:	
		$\beta_0 = -2.4800; \ \beta_1 = 2.4835$	
		D = DBH	
		Exp = exponential function	
Hardwood	$bgb = A + B \log (D)$	A = 1.5766	Vandeboncouer
below-ground		B = 2.3407	et al. (2007)
Biomass (g)		D = DBH (cm)	
(bgb)			
Spruce height	$H = 1.3 + a(1-e^{-bDc})$	a = 24.5127	Huang et al.
H = height(m)		b = 0.0308	(2003)
		c = 1.1361	
		D = DBH (cm)	
		e = exponential function	
Spruce above-	$\ln (agb) = \ln a + b (\ln D)$	Tree height class (m):	Fehrmann and
ground biomass		4.2-8.0: $a = 0.155$ $b = 2.061$	Kleinn (2006)
agb = above-		8.0-11.7: $a = 0.585$ $b = 1.643$	
ground biomass		11.7-15.5 $a = 0.194$ $b = 2.205$	
(kg)		$19.3-23.0 \qquad a = 0.420 \qquad b = 1.519$	
		23.0-26.8 a = 1.229 b = 1.711	
		26.8-30.6 a = 1.146 b = 1.772	
		D = DBH (cm)	
Spruce below-	$bgb = \beta_0 * (D)^{\beta_1}$	$\beta_0 = 0.02$	Drexhage and
ground biomass		$\beta_1 = 2.36$	Gruber (1999)
bgb = below-		D = DBH (cm)	
ground biomas			
(kg)			

Table 1. Equations and variables used for estimations of above and below-ground biomass pools (adapted from Kelly (2010)).

Table 2. Values for biomass and N concentration by tree compartment for *Acer saccharum* and *Picea abies* used for estimation of above- and below-ground N content (adapted from Kelly (2010)).

	Tree Compartment	Biomass	N Concentration
		% of total	%
Acer saccharum ¹	Branch and bark wood	31	0.37
	Stem bark	7.5	0.55
	Stem sapwood	59.6	0.098
	Twigs and leaves	1.5	2.19
	Roots		0.71
Picea abies ²	Needles	5.0	1.30
	Twigs and Branches	0.6	0.67
	Bole bark	5.0	0.52
	Bole wood	90.0	0.16
	Roots		1.20

¹From Whittaker et al. (1974 and 1979) ²From Fore et al. (2008)

²From Feng et al. (2008)

Chapter 4

Conclusions

Alterations to forested systems carried out in the Fernow Experimental Forest (FEF) have longlasting and notable impacts. Soil from a hardwood-dominated forest that has experienced longterm fertilizer deposition exhibits dispersion of macro-aggregates and dominance by microaggregates and soil particle <53 μ m relative to the reference watershed. Additionally, greater soil aggregation and aggregate-associated organic matter (OM) storage under tree species with more labile litter occurred with fertilization, compared to an adjacent natural hardwood watershed in which soils under trees with more recalcitrant litter show greater soil aggregate formation and aggregate-associated OM. Soil beneath a monoculture of Norway spruce (*Picea abies*) established ~50 years ago displayed decreased soil pH, and stream N export than the adjacent reference hardwood watershed.

Results from an analysis of soil aggregates presented in Chapter 2 indicate that fertilizer deposition results in reduced pH, reduced aggregation and aggregate OM storage under tree species with more recalcitrant litter, and reduced total aggregate-associated OM content, when compared to an equal-aged reference watershed. However, soil in the fertilized watershed exhibited greater aggregate OM storage and aggregate weight in the micro-aggregate size class (53-250 μ m), especially under tree species with more labile litter. It was hypothesized that in the fertilized watershed, the reduced pH would limit bacterial degradation of litter, resulting in less OM storage and aggregation in the microaggregate size class, however, the effects of fertilization on mycorrhizal fungi may account for that discrepancy. Therefore, as ecosystems respond to decreasing N and sulfur (S) deposition, as a result of the Clean Air Act, there is potential for the labile, unprotected C in the <53 μ m size class to be further decomposed due to the recovering bacterial and fungal activity.

In Chapter 3, an investigation of watershed N and C budgets and pool size comparison between equal-aged and neighboring watersheds of monoculture Norway spruce (*Picea abies*) and native mixed hardwood show reduced total C and N pools in the spruce watershed, but that the spruce watershed is accumulating C and N at a faster rate than the hardwood watershed. A significant loss of both C and N likely resulted from initial stand conversion. We are still unable to resolve the case of reduced stream NO₃-N export from the coniferous system. Initial hypotheses were that increased recalcitrance of spruce litter and decreased soil pH would result in decreased decomposition processes, reduced aggregation, limited nitrification, and lowered C and N pool sizes. Our findings show that C and N accumulation rates are in a constant state of flux compared to the hardwood system, as C and N accumulation rates increase over time in the spruce system. Soil from the spruce watershed contained significantly greater weight in micro-aggregate size classes and is reduced in intra-aggregate OM compared to the hardwood system, likely due to the more recalcitrant litter from spruce and lower microbial activity.

Findings shown in this thesis emphasize the impact that above-ground alterations to ecosystems can have on below-ground processes, especially in systems influenced by increased N and S deposition or conversion to coniferous species. Carbon storage potential and nutrient dynamic repercussions should be fully taken into account when making forest management decisions.